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Greer, Leslie

From: Laurie <Laurie@graystoneadv.com>
Sent: Friday, October 12, 2012 4:55 PM
To: Greer, Leslie
Subject: FW: Hearing Notice 12-31775-CON
Attachments: 12-31775np Record Journal.doc

 
Your legal notice is all set to run as follows: 
 
Meriden Record, 10/15 issue - $170.88 
 
Thanks, 
Laurie Miller  

Graystone Group Advertising 
2710 North Ave., Ste 200, Bridgeport, CT 06604 

Ph: 203-549-0060, ext 319, Fax: 203-549-0061,Toll free: 800-544-0005 
email: laurie@graystoneadv.com  

www.graystoneadv.com 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

From: <Greer>, Leslie <Leslie.Greer@ct.gov> 
Date: Friday, October 12, 2012 10:58 AM 
To: ads <ads@graystoneadv.com> 
Subject: Hearing Notice 12-31775-CON 
 
To Whom It May Concern, 
Please run the attached hearing notice in the Record Journal no later than October 15, 2012.  For billing purposes, please 
refer to requisition #40028.  Please call me if you have any questions. 
  
Thank you,  
  

Leslie M. Greer  

CT Department of Public Health 
Office of Health Care Access  
410 Capitol Avenue, MS#13HCA 
Hartford, CT 06134 
Phone: (860) 418‐7013 
Fax: (860) 418‐7053 
Website: www.ct.gov/ohca 
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Greer, Leslie

From: Martone, Kim
Sent: Thursday, November 01, 2012 12:01 PM
To: Greer, Leslie; Olejarz, Barbara; Greci, Laurie; Hansted, Kevin
Subject: Fw: Behavioral Health Beds at Midstate

 
 
‐‐‐‐‐ Original Message ‐‐‐‐‐ 
From: Judy Hurlbert [mailto:david.hurlbert@gmail.com] 
Sent: Thursday, November 01, 2012 11:24 AM 
To: Martone, Kim 
Subject: Behavioral Health Beds at Midstate 
 
Thank you for taking the time to hear the public regarding the closure of the Mental Health Unit at Midstate Hospital. As 
a member of CAC 10 of the Regional Mental Health Board and the RVS advisory board I would urge you to take seriously 
the impact this closure would have on the population of Meriden and Wallingford. You must know that we already 
suffer from an access problem for those with serious psychiatric disabilities. There is frequently a short window of 
opportunity for those with a mental health disability to agree to treatment .  Further complicating the issue with a drive 
to an unfamiliar hospital would drastically reduce the chances of that client receiving help.  Convenient access is vital to 
not only treating folks with these illnesses but containing the increased use and  cost of emergency room visits and 
incarceration. These are some of our most vulnerable citizens who already have to deal with societal stigma, prejudice 
from insurance companies in obtaining medication and generally 25 year shorter life span because of their illness.  
Please don't make treatment access harder for them.  Thank you for listening . Judy Hurlbert 
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Greer, Leslie

From: Greci, Laurie
Sent: Friday, November 02, 2012 9:36 AM
To: Olejarz, Barbara; Carney, Brian; Hansted, Kevin
Cc: Martone, Kim; Riggott, Kaila; Greer, Leslie
Subject: FW: public officials re:12-31775-CON

Attendees for the MidState Medical Center hearing to be held on Wednesday, Nov. 7. 
 

From: Barbara Durdy [mailto:Bdurdy@midstatemedical.org]  
Sent: Thursday, November 01, 2012 3:32 PM 
To: Greci, Laurie 
Subject: public officials 
 
Laurie, 
As of today we have 3 public officials who will speak in favor of our proposal… 
 
Representative Rick Lopes 
Senator Terry Gerratano 
Mayor Dickinson – Wallingford 
 
Thanks 
Barbara 
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Greer, Leslie

From: Carney, Brian
Sent: Friday, November 02, 2012 9:28 AM
To: bdurdy@midstatemedical.org; 'ccapone@thocc.org'; 'karen.goyette@hhchealth.org'
Cc: Riggott, Kaila; Greer, Leslie; Greci, Laurie; Hansted, Kevin
Subject: Petition for Intervenor Status
Attachments: 31775 MidState Intervenor 1.pdf; 31775 MidState Intervenor 2.pdf; 31775 MidState 

Intervenor 2a.pdf

Ms. Barbara Durdy 
MidState Medical Center 
 
Barbara, 
 
Please see the two attached petitions for intervenor status ‐ the third file corrects a misspelling. 
 
If you (the applicants) wish to respond to either of these requests for intervenor status, please file by Monday, 
November 5, 2012, close of business. 
 
Thanks, 
 
Brian A. Carney, MBA 
Department of Public Health 
Office of Health Care Access 
410 Capitol Ave. 
Hartford, CT 06134-0308 
Phone: 860-418-7014 
Fax: 860-418-7053 
 
 
cc:        Claudio Capone, The Hospital of Central Connecticut 
            Karen Goyette, Hartford HealthCare Corporation 
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Greer, Leslie

From: Hansted, Kevin
Sent: Tuesday, November 06, 2012 10:56 AM
To: Carney, Brian; Greci, Laurie; Greer, Leslie; Olejarz, Barbara
Subject: FW: CON Midstate Medical Center 12-31775. Request for Susan Duclos RN, CEN to be 

an Intervenor

FYI 
 
Kevin T. Hansted  
Staff Attorney / Hearing Officer 
Department of Public Health 
Office of Health Care Access 
410 Capitol Ave., MS #13HCA 
P.O. Box 340308 
Hartford, CT  06134 
Phone: 860-418-7044 
 
 
CONFIDENTIALITY NOTICE:  This email and any attachments are for the exclusive and confidential use of the intended 
recipient.  If you are not the intended recipient, please do not read, distribute or take action in reliance on this 
message.  If I have sent you this message in error, please notify me immediately by return email and promptly delete 
this message and any attachments from your computer system.  We do not waive attorney‐client or work product 
privilege by the transmission of this message. 
 

From: Susan Duclos [mailto:susiern59@aol.com]  
Sent: Monday, November 05, 2012 4:06 PM 
To: Hansted, Kevin 
Cc: bdurdy@midstatemedical.org; ccapone@thocc.org; karengoyette@hhchealth.org 
Subject: CON Midstate Medical Center 12-31775. Request for Susan Duclos RN, CEN to be an Intervenor 
 
Rushford 

  
• 
It was stated that DBT will be offered at HOCC and follow-up care will be provided by Rushford.  There 
has, however, not been a DBT program at Rushford for many years.  Patients are now being referred to 
Yale or IOL, depending on their insurance or transportation. 

  
• 
CBT is offered at Midstate IPD through groups with our OT. 

  
• 
It was stated that one-on-one visits with psychiatrists would be provided by Rushford, however very few 
patients see a Psychiatrist.  Patients currently see the APRNs to prescribe their medications, however their 
goal is to put patients into groups not one-on-one treatment. 

  
• 
Patients currently in the ABU that are restrained or require multiple IM psychiatric medications are often 
declined by other facilities.  If IPD were to remain open, these patients would be able to be kept at MMC.  
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• 
Then it was said statistics are not currently being kept at MMC.  However, the CSP clinicians have daily 
report sheets and bed search logs that discuss what bed searches have been done and what beds are 
available on IPD. 

  
• 
In the CON it states we do not provide services for dual-diagnosed patients however a large majority of 
our patients are dual diagnosed. 

  
• 
Approximately 1 patient in the last 8 months have been sent to HOCC. 

  
• 
As of approximately 2 weeks ago It was told to Deb Cabutis, LCSW that all patients to be presented on a 
bed search would now be through Dr. Nazarian to Dr. Balkunas conversation as opposed to the LCSW 
doing the search. 
  
  
Responses to Midstate CON 
  
It was stated that HOCC will provide a broader range of groups that are not available on IPD and 
that HOCC will provide patients and families with education to avoid repeat admissions. 
MMC does provide psychiatric education regarding follow-up care to the patient and family using a 
multi-disciplinary treatment team including MMC inpatient psychiatry Rushford, crisis, the partnership 
and DMHAS .  MMC also uses evidence-based pharmacology therapies and we also routinely employ the 
use of Clozapine for treatment resistant schizophrenia and injectable anti-psychotic medication for the 
chronically non-compliant patients.  John Nazarian is in fact board certified in General and Addiction 
Psychiatry. 
  
  
It was stated that HOCC would provide a quiet/activity room to enable de-escalation of patients to 
avoid seclusion and restraint.   
MMC features private rooms to deescalate patients to avoid seclusion and restraint.  Seclusion is against 
MMC policy. 
  
  
HOCC proposes that Rushford, Natchaug and IOL made a priority for 2013 to manage dual-
diagnosis conditions based on standardized protocols.   
Why is it that Midstate cannot also provide standardized protocols for these conditions? 
  
In regards to transports from MMC to HOCC, MMC stated that they would provide 
transportation via taxi vouchers and shuttles for immediate family members.   
We are greatly concerned how long this program will be in place as the same promise was made on the 
CON for patients going to IOL.   It is also very important the case mangers from Rushford, friends and 
clergy be in contact with the treatment team at HOCC.  It is clear that the case managers at Rushford are 
able to provide continuity of care because of the proximity of MMC.  It is important to maintain a support 
network of clergy and friends and HOCC makes no provision for this. 
  
MMC anticipates that 10 staff positions will be impacted by the termination of IPD.  They stated 
they would provide us with ample opportunities for employment 
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There was, however, no guarantee of HOCC providing such employment to displaced staff.  In addition, 
MMC offered training to transition nurses into a different role at MMC but there are currently very few 
open positions listed on MMC’s website. 

  
MMC states that it has a MASTER FACILITIES PLAN to utilize the 6 beds that will be closed. 
It is clear that Midstate had no present plan to utilize the 6 beds.  There has been the potential of filling 
the 10 beds that could be available for INP by not transferring out the approximately 150 patients 
(number reached after excluding pediatric and geriatric patients) to other facilities. 

  
HOCC states MMC will receive preferential access to up to 10 beds.  The majority of the patients 
will come from MMC’s ABU.  They also stated that MMC CSP clinicians would contact IOL and 
Natchaug to get another bed within the system. 
Natchaug does not have a Title 19 contract, which means they cannot take the majority of our patients. 
  
It was stated Rushford will provide priority access for discharging HOCC inpatients. 
We have a Rushford liaison that currently provides this service.  It is important to not that Rushford 
routinely will discharge patients that are non-compliant with treatment and/or medications. 
  
On August 7, 2012, Laurie Greci and Brian Carney, Associate Research Analysts, proposed specific 
questions to MMC.  MMC was asked to respond whether the expansion of IPD was considered prior 
to termination of the unit. 
As discussed in previous answers, MMC made 2 on-call beds for physicians.  Additionally, chose not to 
post RN positions that were lost through attrition. 
  
Has MMC done any community surveys to determine willingness of area residents to travel to 
HOCC and to explain how MMC determined that area residents would be in support of 
this proposal? 
MMC clearly states they did not conduct surveys of area residents.  Surveys were done with visitors for a 
brief amount of time, specifically addressing transportation issues.   Where are these survey results?  It 
also states MMC discussed with community leaders, probate judges and advocacy groups.  In fact many of 
those people with whom MMC discussed this proposal, are opposed to the CON. 
It was stated that patients on MMC’s IPD were surveyed regarding transportation needs.  As addressed 
before, it was family members that were surveyed, and not the patients. 
  
Are there any circumstances where proposed “preferential admission status beds” at HOCC would 
be used for non-MMC patients.  Their answer was there were no circumstances anticipated. 
In reality, the same plan was in place with IOL, which did not come to fruition.  Our patients did not get 
preferred admission status in IOL as was proposed several years ago because of the census at HHC’s 
other hospitals. 
  
Of 223 transfers in 2011, only 1 patient was transferred to HOCC?  HOCC joined the system in 
2011. 
However, if that is the case, why is HOCC not listed on the current MMC bed search for Adults since that 
time? 

  
Describe therapies available at HOCC not available at MMC. 
We do have components of CBT offered by out Occupational Therapist and Nurses.   MMC’s response is 
that we do not provide individual supportive therapy for patients experiencing psychosis.  This in fact is 
untrue. 
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What additional services will be available at HOCC after expansion?  MMC’s answer was that 
Dr.  Balkunas and Dr. Caratas also specialized in substance abuse and are conversant in Spanish.  It 
also states that 3 psychiatrists at HOCC provide office-based treatment for patient with opiod-
dependence. 
Dr. Nazarian also has office-based treatment.  We routinely utilize the language line for patients that are 
not conversant in any non-English language, not just Spanish. 
It asked about any special populations that utilize services that require them to be transferred and 
that we do not admit to MMC.  MMC’s answer was there are no special patient populations 
currently utilizing IPD. 
We frequently have geriatric psychiatric patients on our unit that other facilities won’t take due to their 
acuity or lack of beds. 

  
We have an increase in the acuity and length of stay for patients going to state facilities.  It also asks 
how the lack of beds at state facilities affect MMC’s IPD and how having expanded services at 
HOCC will help this problem.  Their response was that by having 4 additional inpatient beds at 
HOCC would mitigate the impact of length of stay. 
The reality is when a patient is severely ill and requires state hospitalization it does not matter whether 
they are at HOCC or MMC.  It is the responsibility of all hospitals to decrease the length of stay, 
including HOCC.  In 2011 the average length of stay at MMC was 6.4 days and at HOCC was 8.7 days. 

  
It was addressed that MMC and Rushford will work together to enhance community-based 
services.   
Why could this not have been done at Midstate?  They also stated that Rushford’s community liaison plans 
to contact clients at HOCC to plan and expedite discharges back to the community.   
If they have seen a need over these years, why have they not addressed or utilize the liaison and focus 
groups   HHC’s Behavioral Health Network meets twice a month to discuss strategies and 
operations.  Why have they not focused on MMC in the past? 
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Greer, Leslie

From: Hansted, Kevin
Sent: Tuesday, November 06, 2012 10:56 AM
To: Olejarz, Barbara; Carney, Brian; Greci, Laurie; Greer, Leslie
Subject: FW: Intervenor Status

FYI 
 
Kevin T. Hansted  
Staff Attorney / Hearing Officer 
Department of Public Health 
Office of Health Care Access 
410 Capitol Ave., MS #13HCA 
P.O. Box 340308 
Hartford, CT  06134 
Phone: 860‐418‐7044 
 
 
CONFIDENTIALITY NOTICE:  This email and any attachments are for the exclusive and confidential use of the intended 
recipient.  If you are not the intended recipient, please do not read, distribute or take action in reliance on this message.  
If I have sent you this message in error, please notify me immediately by return email and promptly delete this message 
and any attachments from your computer system.  We do not waive attorney‐client or work product privilege by the 
transmission of this message. 
 
‐‐‐‐‐Original Message‐‐‐‐‐ 
From: Susan Duclos [mailto:susiern59@aol.com]  
Sent: Monday, November 05, 2012 4:10 PM 
To: Hansted, Kevin 
Subject: Intervenor Status 
 
Dear Attorney Hansted, 
 
Hard copies of my submission will be sent via the postal service as well as the emails 
 
sent  to Barbara Durdy, Claudio Capone, and Karen Goyette. 
 
 
Please forgive my inexperience in this matter, as I am new to this process. 
 
Susan Duclos RN, CEN 
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Greer, Leslie

From: Greci, Laurie
Sent: Tuesday, November 06, 2012 8:34 AM
To: susiern59@aol.com
Cc: jfeldman@goodwin.com; Carney, Brian; Greer, Leslie
Subject: Docket 12-31775-CON; Additional Documents 
Attachments: 31775 MidState Objection to Petition - CLRP.pdf; 31775 MidState Objection to Petition 

- Horton.pdf

Dear Ms. Duclos: 
 
Attached you will find two additional documents that have been entered into the docket (12-31775-
CON) concerning the proposal of MidState Medical Center, The Hospital of Central Connecticut and 
Hartford HealthCare Corporation to terminate inpatient behavioral health services at MidState Medical 
Center. 
 
If you have any questions please feel free to contact me. 
 
Laurie 
 
Laurie K. Greci 
Associate Research Analyst 
Department of Public Health 
Health Care Access 
 laurie.greci@ct.gov 
 860 418-7032 
 860 418-7053 
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User, OHCA

From: JAMES SAYRE JR <jrsayre@snet.net>
Sent: Thursday, November 08, 2012 10:17 AM
To: User, OHCA
Subject: Termination of services at Midstate Midstate Medical Center

I am writing concerning the termination of inpatient behavioral health sevices at Midstate Medical Center (Docket #12-
31775-CON).  I planned to attend the public hearing yesterday, but I did not because of the weather conditions.  I totally 
disagree with the move to New Britain Hospital.  My brother has used the facility at Midstate several times and it would be 
a hardship to my family if it was moved to New Britain.  When a person is having a breakdown, it is important that they be 
in a place they feel comfortable and where family members can support them.  A bigger facility is not always better.  All 
this just adds to the stress for the person being admitted.  When my brother was a patient there in 2010, my family was so 
relieved there was a bed available at Midstate.  My parents were both in their 80's and drove almost every day from 
Wallingford ( his home also) to visit him.  They could not drive to New Britain.   I don't believe that providing transportation 
will solve all problems.  It is still a considerable distance to travel.  My family was pleased with the care received at 
Midstate.  Please leave the services there. 
Patricia and James Sayre    
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Greer, Leslie

From: Martone, Kim
Sent: Friday, November 09, 2012 1:53 PM
To: Hansted, Kevin; Carney, Brian; Greci, Laurie
Cc: Olejarz, Barbara; Greer, Leslie
Subject: FW: Testimony re: CON Application of MidState Medical Center, Docket No. 12-31775-

CON 
Attachments: Donovan-Abercrombie MidState Testimony to OHCA 110912.pdf

 
 
Kimberly R. Martone 
Director of Operations 
Office of Health Care Access 
860-418-7029 

From: Passaro, Cara [mailto:Cara.Passaro@cga.ct.gov]  
Sent: Friday, November 09, 2012 1:36 PM 
To: Martone, Kim 
Subject: Testimony re: CON Application of MidState Medical Center, Docket No. 12-31775-CON  
 
Hi Kim, 
  
On behalf of Speaker Donovan and Rep. Abercrombie, attached please find testimony for the record related to MidState's 
CON application. Please let me know if you have any questions. I will forward a hardcopy to Deputy Commissioner Lisa 
Davis via interoffice mail. 
  
Thanks, 
Cara 
  
Cara Passaro  
Office of Speaker of the House Christopher Donovan  
Legislative Office Building, Room 4100  
300 Capitol Avenue  
Hartford, CT 06106  
Tel: 860-240-8794 or 800-842-8267  
Cara.Passaro@cga.ct.gov 
  
  













































An Equal Opportunity Employer 

410 Capitol Ave., MS#13HCA, P.O.Box 340308, Hartford, CT 06134-0308 

Telephone: (860) 418-7001  Toll-Free: 1-800-797-9688 

Fax: (860) 418-7053 

 

      STATE OF CONNECTICUT 
    DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC HEALTH  

Office of Health Care Access 

 

 

 

AGENDA 

 

PUBLIC HEARING 

 

Docket Number: 12-31775-CON 

 

MidState Medical Center, The Hospital of Central Connecticut, and 

Hartford HealthCare Corporation 

 

Proposal to Terminate Inpatient Behavioral Health Services 

 

 November 7, 2012, at 3:00 p.m. 

 

 

I. Convening of the Public Hearing 

 

II. Applicants’ Direct Testimony (10 minutes each) 

 

III. Intervenors’ (Full Procedural Rights) Direct Testimony (5 minutes each) 

 

IV. Intervenors’ (FPR) Cross-Examine Applicant(s) 

 

V. Applicants’ Cross-Examine FPR Intervenor(s) 

 

VI. Remaining Intervenors’ Direct Testimony (5 minutes each) 

 

VII. Applicants’ Cross-Examine Remaining Intervenor(s) 

 

VIII. OHCA’s Questions 

 

IX. Public Comment (3 minutes per speaker) 

 

X. Closing Remarks 

 

XI. Public Hearing Adjourned 

 



An Equal Opportunity Employer 

410 Capitol Ave., MS#13HCA, P.O.Box 340308, Hartford, CT 06134-0308 

Telephone: (860) 418-7001    Fax: (860) 418-7053 

 

      STATE OF CONNECTICUT 
    DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC HEALTH  

Office of Health Care Access 

 

TABLE OF THE RECORD 

 

APPLICANTS:  MidState Medical Center, The Hospital of Central  

  Connecticut and Hartford HealthCare Corporation 

 

DOCKET NUMBER: 12-31775-CON 

 

PUBLIC HEARING:            November 7, 2012 at 3:00 p.m. 

 

PLACE:   Four Points by Sheraton Meriden 

275 Research Parkway, Meriden, Connecticut  

 

 

EXHIBIT DESCRIPTION 

  

A Letters of support received prior to the submission of the Certificate of Need 

Application for MidState Medical Center, The Hospital of Central 

Connecticut and Hartford HealthCare Corporation (Applicants), received in 

June and July, 2012. (2 pages) 

B Letter from MidState Medical Center, The Hospital of Central Connecticut 

and Hartford HealthCare Corporation (“Applicants”) dated July 17, 2012 

enclosing the Certificate of Need for the termination of Inpatient Behavioral 

Health Services, received by the Office of Health Care Access (“OHCA”) 

on July 18, 2012. (186 pages) 

C Letter of support from Senator Terry Gerratana dated July 6, 2012, received 

on July 10, 2012 and the Department of Public Health’s response on July 

24, 2012 in the matter of the CON application under Docket Number 12-

31775.(2 pages) 

D OHCA’s letter to the Applicants dated August 7, 2012 requesting additional 

information and/or clarification in the matter of the CON application under 

Docket Number 12-31775.  (4 pages) 

E OHCA’s email to the Applicants dated August 8, 2012 enclosing the word 

version of the completeness letter in the matter of the CON application 

under Docket Number 12-31775. (1 page) 

F Letter of concern from Speaker of the House Christopher Donovan and 

Representative Abercrombie dated August 6, 2012 and received on August 

10, 2012 and the Department of Public Health’s response dated August 15, 

2012 in the matter of the CON application under Docket Number 12-31775. 

(4 pages) 

 



MidState Medical Center, The Hospital of Central                                              Table of the Record 

  Connecticut and Hartford HealthCare Corporation 

Docket Number 12-31775-CON              Page 2 of 3 

G Applicants’ responses to OHCA’s letter of August 7, 2012, dated September 

18, 2012, in the matter of the CON application under Docket Number 12-

31775, received by OHCA on September 18, 2012. (22 pages) 

H OHCA’s letter to the Applicants dated October 1, 2012 deeming the 

application complete in the matter of the CON application under Docket 

Number 12-31775.(1 page) 

I Designation letter, dated October 10, 2012, designating Attorney Kevin 

Hansted as hearing officer in the matter of the CON application under 

Docket Number 12-31775. (1 page) 

J OHCA’s request for legal notification in the Record Journal and OHCA’s 

Notice to the Applicants of the public hearing scheduled for November 7, 

2012 in the matter of the CON application under Docket Number 12-31775, 

dated October 12, 2012.(4 pages) 

K OHCA’s letter to the Applicants dated October 23, 2012 requesting prefile 

testimony in the matter of the CON application under Docket Number 12-

31775.(2 pages) 

L Email from Judy Hurlbert dated November 1, 2012 regarding the closure of 

the Mental Health Unit in the matter of the CON application under Docket 

Number 12-31775, received by OHCA on November 1, 2012.(1 page) 

M Petition from Paul C. Horton, M.D, dated November 1, 2012 requesting 

intervenor status in the matter of the CON application under Docket 

Number 12-31775, fax received by OHCA on November 1, 2012.(7 pages) 

N Facsimile letter from Paul C. Horton, M.D. dated November 1, 2012 

correcting a misspelling in a prior fax in the matter of the CON application 

under Docket Number 12-31775, received by OHCA on November 1, 

2012.(1 page) 

O Petition from the Connecticut Legal Rights Project dated October 31, 2012 

requesting intervenor with full procedural rights in the matter of the CON 

application under Docket Number 12-31775, fax received by OHCA on 

November 1, 2012.(20 pages)  Hardcopy received on November 6, 2012. 

P Email from OHCA to the Applicants dated November 2, 2012 enclosing the 

two requests for intervenor status in the matter of the CON application 

under Docket Number 12-31775, received on November 2, 2012.(1 page) 

Q Email from the Applicants dated November 2, 2012 listing the name of 3 

public officials that plan to speak at the hearing in the matter fo the CON 

application under Docket Number 12-31775, received by OHCA on 

November 2, 2012.(1 page) 

R Letter from the Applicants to OHCA dated November 2, 2012 enclosing the 

Notice of Appearance of Shipman & Goodwin, LLP on behalf of the 

Applicants in the matter of the CON application under Docket Number 12-

31775, received by OHCA on November 2, 2012. (2 pages) 

S Letter from the Applicants enclosing prefile testimony dated `November 2, 

2012 in the matter of the CON application under Docket Number 12-31775, 

received by OHCA on November 2, 2012.(55 pages) 



MidState Medical Center, The Hospital of Central                                              Table of the Record 

  Connecticut and Hartford HealthCare Corporation 

Docket Number 12-31775-CON              Page 3 of 3 

 

T Petition from Susan Duclos, dated November 5, 2012 requesting intervenor 

status in the matter of the CON application under Docket Number 12-

31775, email received by OHCA on November 5, 2012.(4 pages) 

U Letter from the Applicants to OHCA dated November 5, 2012 objecting to 

the Connecticut Legal Rights Project, Inc’s Petiton for Intervenor Status in 

the matter of the CON application under Docket Number 12-31775, 

received by OHCA on November 5, 2012.(6 pages) 

V Letter from the Applicants to OHCA dated November 5, 2012 objecting to 

Paul C. Horton, M.D.’s Petiton for Intervenor Status in the matter of the 

CON application under Docket Number 12-31775, received by OHCA on 

November 5, 2012. (5 pages) 
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   . . .Verbatim proceedings of a hearing 1 

before the State of Connecticut, Department of Public 2 

Health, Office of Health Care Access, in the matter of 3 

MidState Medical Center, The Hospital of Central 4 

Connecticut and Hartford HealthCare Corporation, Proposal 5 

to Terminate Inpatient Behavioral Health Services, held at 6 

the Four Points Sheraton, 275 Research Parkway, Meriden, 7 

Connecticut, on November 7, 2012 at 3:22 p.m. . . . 8 

 9 

 10 

 11 

   MS. KIMBERLY MARTONE:  -- signed up on the 12 

sign-up sheet, because we do go in order of the sign-up 13 

for the public hearing portion, okay?  So it is located 14 

outside, and the individuals outside will bring the sign-15 

up sheets up to us, as they are in order, when we start 16 

that portion of the hearing, okay? 17 

   And I also wanted to make sure that, due 18 

to the weather today, we really wanted to proceed with the 19 

hearing to hear all of you that were already here, but we 20 

are going to continue this hearing at a different date and 21 
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a different time, the public portion especially, so that 1 

anyone, who wasn’t able to come today, we do fully hear 2 

their concerns, all right?  And the Applicant will also be 3 

present at that hearing. 4 

   HEARING OFFICER KEVIN HANSTED:  Good 5 

afternoon.  Before we begin, I’d ask everyone to turn off 6 

their cell phones, or, if you’re a doctor, please turn it 7 

on vibrate, in case you get an emergency call. 8 

   This public hearing before the Office of 9 

Health Care Access, identified by Docket No. 12-31775-CON, 10 

is being held on November 7, 2012 to consider the 11 

application of MidState Medical Center, The Hospital of 12 

Central Connecticut, and Hartford HealthCare Corporation 13 

to terminate inpatient behavioral health services. 14 

   This public hearing is being held pursuant 15 

to Connecticut General Statutes, Section 19a-639a, and 16 

will be conducted as a contested case, in accordance with 17 

the provisions of Chapter 54 of the Connecticut General 18 

Statutes, the Uniform Administrative Procedures Act. 19 

   My name is Kevin Hansted, and I’ve been 20 

designated by Commissioner Jewel Mullen of the Department 21 
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of Public Health to serve as a Hearing Officer today in 1 

this matter. 2 

   I would like to thank everyone for coming 3 

today, especially given the weather conditions.  I know 4 

how important this issue is to you and your community.  It 5 

is OHCA’s goal to arrive at the most appropriate 6 

conclusion by reviewing the application, by listening to 7 

the comments that people make today, and by following our 8 

statutory criteria. 9 

   Assisting me today with the public hearing 10 

are Kimberly Martone, Laurie Greci and Brian Carney.  The 11 

hearing is being recorded by Post Reporting Services. 12 

   OHCA’s mission is to insure that the 13 

citizens of Connecticut have access to a quality health 14 

care delivery system.  I look forward to hearing from each 15 

of you today. 16 

   In order to conduct a fair public hearing, 17 

we have a few housekeeping items to go over.  The way that 18 

we will proceed today is to first hear from each of the 19 

Applicants for a brief 10-minute overview of the project, 20 

followed by each Intervenor, with full rights of 21 
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participation. 1 

   The Intervenors will each have five 2 

minutes to provide testimony, and then they may Cross-3 

Examine the Applicants.  Following that, the Applicants 4 

may Cross-Examine the Intervenor. 5 

   The Cross-Examination of the Applicant 6 

only applies to Intervenors with full rights.  Next, each 7 

Intervenor with limited rights of participation will have 8 

five minutes to provide testimony.  Following each 9 

Intervenor, the Applicants may Cross-Examine the 10 

Intervenor.  After this process has concluded, OHCA will 11 

question the Applicants and the Intervenors.   12 

   Out of deference to legislators and 13 

municipal officials, we will call them first, and then we 14 

will go to the public section of the sign-up sheets. 15 

   Each person, who wishes to speak, should 16 

write their name on the sign-up sheets, which have been 17 

provided out in the hallway.  Again, please turn off all 18 

cell phones, so they don’t ring during anyone’s 19 

presentation. 20 

   Following the hearing, I will issue a 21 
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proposed final decision, in accordance with Connecticut 1 

General Statutes, Section 4-179.  In making its decision, 2 

OHCA will consider and make written findings concerning 3 

the principles and guidelines set forth in Section 19a-639 4 

of the Connecticut General Statutes. 5 

   The Applicants, MidState Medical Center, 6 

The Hospital of Central Connecticut, and Hartford 7 

HealthCare Corporation, have been designated as parties in 8 

this proceeding. 9 

   At this time, I would like all the 10 

individuals, who are going to testify on behalf of the 11 

Applicants and the Intervenors, to stand, raise your right 12 

hand, and be sworn in. 13 

   (Whereupon, the parties were sworn.) 14 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  I would now ask 15 

the Applicants to make their presentation. 16 

   MR. KIRK LOWRY:  Before that, could I 17 

lodge just a preliminary objection about the way that this 18 

occurred with the weather and all that issue?  I just want 19 

to state an objection for the record, that some folks that 20 

I represent were told that the hearing was going to be 21 
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rescheduled, and many of them started to either go home, 1 

or were home, and were not able to make it here today, so, 2 

I think, once the hearing gets -- once there’s notice that 3 

it’s being cancelled, it has to be re-noticed adequately, 4 

so I just want to lodge the objection about lack of 5 

adequate notice for this hearing today. 6 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Thank you.  You 7 

may proceed. 8 

   MS. JOAN FELDMAN:  Good afternoon.  As you 9 

can see from the room, many people are interested in this 10 

proceeding, and many people were able to get here today, 11 

without any difficulties, so we’re very thankful that we 12 

are able to proceed with the hearing.  Obviously, it’s 13 

very important to all. 14 

   What you’re going to hear from the folks 15 

that are testifying today is their remarks that hopefully 16 

will demonstrate for you the thoughtful effort that went 17 

into planning for this proposal, the careful coordination 18 

with community providers and members of Hartford 19 

HealthCare System, to come up with a proposal that we 20 

think actually stabilizes and enhances inpatient 21 
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behavioral health services in the Central Connecticut 1 

region, so we’re very thankful for this opportunity. 2 

   You will be hearing, first, from Mr. 3 

Elliott Joseph.  He’s the President and CEO of Hartford 4 

HealthCare, to be followed by Lucille Janatka, who is the 5 

President and CEO of MidState Medical Center. 6 

   Mr. Clarence Silvia, who is the President 7 

and CEO of The Hospital of Central Connecticut, and our 8 

expert, Dr. Jack McIntyre, who will provide testimony with 9 

respect to the proposal.  Thank you. 10 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Thank you. 11 

   MR. ELLIOTT JOSEPH:  Thank you.  Good 12 

afternoon.  I’m Elliott Joseph, and I just have a few 13 

comments to make, in addition to my testimony that was 14 

submitted.  15 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Before you 16 

begin, we have received your pre-filed testimony.  I just 17 

want to ask do you adopt that testimony? 18 

   MR. JOSEPH:  I do, indeed. 19 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Thank you. 20 

   MR. JOSEPH:  All right, thank you.  I 21 
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appreciate you asking, because I was told to remember to 1 

say that at the end, and it’s unlikely I would have 2 

actually remembered, so thank you. 3 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  You’re welcome. 4 

   MR. JOSEPH:  Health care in our country is 5 

going through a much-needed and welcomed transformation, 6 

and some of it is painful and difficult to manage through, 7 

but it’s exciting, and we’re building what this country 8 

desperately needs, which are organized systems of care for 9 

people, who need health care in major ways in every 10 

community across the country. 11 

   This transformation is really trying to 12 

solve three problems in the health care industry 13 

simultaneously.  First and foremost, we’ve built an 14 

incredibly fragmented, uncoordinated health care delivery 15 

system, particularly for those who suffer from serious 16 

problems, like mental health.  This fragmented delivery 17 

system has to be built into a coordinated and integrated 18 

delivery system. 19 

   Second, we produce, as an industry across 20 

the country and here in Connecticut, remarkable variation 21 
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of the outcomes of care that we provide.  There’s just 1 

ample data that demonstrates that to be extraordinarily 2 

factual and unfortunate in these organized delivery 3 

systems that are being developed, like ours are aimed 4 

squarely at reducing variation and approving quality over 5 

time. 6 

   And the third thing that troubles our 7 

current health care system in America is it’s too costly. 8 

It’s unaffordable.  No one can afford the cost that it 9 

currently requires, and we see nothing but increasing 10 

costs going forward. 11 

   So these are the three dilemmas of our 12 

delivery system in America.  It’s why we’re all talking 13 

about health care.  It’s why the election was, in large 14 

part, focused around that, and it’s about, then, turning 15 

our delivery system into what we call a fee for service 16 

oriented.  The more you do, the more you get paid for 17 

industry, into one that delivers real value. 18 

   And, by value, we mean the inner section 19 

of high-quality and lower cost, because that’s what’s 20 

right.  That’s what’s best to do for the people we serve, 21 
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for the patients, the communities, and the people who pay 1 

for this care. 2 

   And the vision of Hartford HealthCare, 3 

again, is completely aligned with this transformation. Our 4 

vision has two parts to it.  One, it’s to be most 5 

respected for excellence in patient care on a national 6 

level, and, secondly, to be most trusted for personalized 7 

coordinated care. 8 

   That vision statement requires us to 9 

reduce variation, and it requires us to coordinate the 10 

care of those patients, who need us, who rely upon us for 11 

their care, particularly those with chronic disease and 12 

difficult, complex clinical problems. 13 

   That’s the vision, that’s what we’re 14 

aspiring to do, and everything we do leads us in that 15 

direction.  Our model, the way we operate, we refer to as 16 

a geared model of care, and the gears are meant to 17 

illustrate to give us all a sense that keeping care local 18 

is where people want to get their care, and how we 19 

organize ourselves to insure that there’s a thoughtful and 20 

deliberate access and movement of technology, sub-21 
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specialization of care, and high-quality care in the local 1 

communities we serve is essential, and that is our geared 2 

model. 3 

   At the same time, we know that we can’t do 4 

everything everywhere.  There can’t be a hospital every 5 

five miles from one another.  There hasn’t been.  There 6 

shouldn’t be.   7 

   Today, as you well know, pediatrics is a 8 

perfect example.  Many hospitals no longer provide 9 

pediatric services, and the clinical arena goes on and on, 10 

where, because very clear reasons, the need for clinical 11 

expertise and clinical capability, the need for multi-12 

disciplinary teams to treat children, who are sick in the 13 

example I’m using, the ability to consolidate services, so 14 

that we have more consistent outcomes of care, higher 15 

quality of care, is just a fact.  The data supports the 16 

movement in this direction. 17 

   Most importantly, our application speaks 18 

to patient care, to quality.  What we’re proposing, and 19 

there is just no doubt about it, is better for the 20 

patients, who rely upon us, and we take that reliance as 21 
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an honor and a privilege of ours as we serve these 1 

communities. 2 

   In this particular application, it’s been 3 

noted, and you’ll hear from others a lot more familiar 4 

with mental health than I, the need for patients to have 5 

support groups with patients, who have similar situations, 6 

the need for these patients to have real depth and breadth 7 

of expertise that only comes from our ability to recruit 8 

and attract and retain providers with multi-disciplinary 9 

approaches to things, and deep expertise that requires 10 

scale and size to be able to attract really capable 11 

professionals to serve this vulnerable population. 12 

   Lastly, I just want to highlight a fact 13 

that I think is quite compelling, certainly for me anyway, 14 

and that is that Hartford HealthCare is, by far and away, 15 

in the State of Connecticut the largest provider of mental 16 

health services, the largest provider of mental health 17 

services in Connecticut. 18 

   We currently operate just about 25 percent 19 

of the inpatient beds in mental health across the entire 20 

state, 25 percent, and I think the most compelling part of 21 
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what we’re proposing is we’re actually proposing to expand 1 

that.  We’re actually expanding the amount of care we 2 

intend to provide. 3 

   I don’t know everybody’s plans, but I 4 

haven’t seen anybody else expanding mental health and 5 

behavioral health to the degree that we’re proposing here. 6 

   In fact, as you know, I mean the State, 7 

itself, has cut back significantly in this arena, and 8 

mostly everybody else has, as well, so we’re very 9 

committed to this work.   10 

   We think it’s vitally important to the 11 

communities we serve, and we think it fits very nicely and 12 

neatly into the way we think about developing organized 13 

systems of care for patients, who are most vulnerable and 14 

have the most complicated conditions and require breadth 15 

and depth of service to the be healthy. 16 

   So I thank you for the opportunity to 17 

submit my testimony and to offer these comments.  Thank 18 

you. 19 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Thank you. 20 

   MS. LUCILLE JANATKA:  Good afternoon, 21 
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Attorney Hansted and staff of Office of Health Care 1 

Access.  My name is Lucille Janatka, and I’m the CEO and 2 

President of MidState Medical Center. 3 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Good afternoon. 4 

   MS. JANATKA:  And I do adopt my pre-filed 5 

testimony. 6 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Thank you. 7 

   MS. JANATKA:  Thank you.  Specifically, 8 

it’s my responsibility to insure that MidState will be 9 

able to continue to provide the high-quality services to 10 

the Meriden/Wallingford community now and well into the 11 

future. 12 

   I’ve been serving the community almost 13 

continuously since 1982, and I have a very good 14 

understanding of the issues in the health care needs.   15 

I’m also very conscious of how important our hospital is 16 

to the community, not only in the services we provide, 17 

but, also, as a major employer in our region. 18 

   To that end, we’ve made a commitment to 19 

insure that there’s no job loss in this transition of 20 

services.  21 
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   Nationally, I’m not going to go over 1 

Elliott’s points, because he made them much better than I 2 

did, we have rapid change occurring.  We have got to be 3 

flexible.  We’ve got to really work together to 4 

collaborate and to insure that we can fulfill our mission. 5 

   What I would like to talk a bit about is 6 

just the treatment needs of the inpatient behavioral 7 

health patients and how much more complex it has become. 8 

   You will hear certainly more about this 9 

from our clinical experts, but it’s clear to me that 10 

MidState can’t deliver the same level of services, the 11 

same quality of care that HOCC larger and more specialized 12 

unit can, and they can deliver these services at a much 13 

lower cost. 14 

   Change is very difficult, and I realize 15 

that not everyone can appreciate the differences between 16 

what we have and what we could have for our behavioral 17 

health patients. 18 

   In coming to this decision and preparing 19 

our application, I met with many community members, 20 

physicians, industry leaders and state leaders.  Their 21 
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concerns and suggestions were very helpful, and we 1 

incorporated them into our application.  They actually 2 

helped us to make a much better application. 3 

   The decision to terminate the inpatient 4 

behavioral health services at MidState was based on the 5 

very best interests of our patients in the communities we 6 

serve. 7 

   MidState is very fortunate to be part of 8 

Hartford HealthCare, and I think, from Elliott’s testimony 9 

you heard that we are working together with a fragmented 10 

system to insure that we have better coordination, higher 11 

quality and lower cost care in our state for the 12 

communities we all serve. 13 

   It requires us to be flexible.  We have to 14 

be coordinated, and we have to be responsible for planning 15 

together.  That’s not just us in the system, but us as a 16 

state. 17 

   Finally, I want to talk a bit about trust. 18 

One of our values at MidState and Hartford HealthCare is 19 

integrity.  Our values are actually integrity, caring, 20 

clinical excellence and patient safety, but I want to talk 21 
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a bit about trust, because I’m sure there are some members 1 

of our community that don’t trust us and are concerned 2 

that we won’t follow through on our commitments. 3 

   For example, in our application, and I’m 4 

sure that you are aware and we may have questions, we have 5 

preferential access to 10 beds at HOCC for our community.  6 

We’ve also talked about transportation assistance for 7 

those family members that are not able to get to their 8 

loved one and participate in care. 9 

   And I realize that, along with the 10 

responsibility of decision-making, comes accountability, 11 

and I want to be sure that MidState is accountable to the 12 

community and to the patients that we serve. 13 

   And I’d like to propose that if this 14 

application is approved, that MidState will work with the 15 

community and with our stakeholders, our patients to 16 

develop an Advisory Committee.  17 

   I’d like to insure that the actions that 18 

we intend to take, with the excellent outcomes that we 19 

believe will occur, that we are held accountable for that, 20 

and I will be happy to work with a community group to 21 
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insure that that takes place. 1 

   I respectfully request that OHCA approve 2 

this application and trust that my interest in the 3 

commitment for these patients are no less than any other 4 

patient that we serve. 5 

   Clarence Silvia, the President and CEO of 6 

Hospital of Central Connecticut, will describe the 7 

physical improvements that we’ve made to the Inpatient 8 

Behavioral Health Unit, should this application be 9 

approved, along with the commitment by his staff to work 10 

with Meriden outpatient community providers to coordinate 11 

the patients’ return to the Meriden community, Wallingford 12 

community, or any of the communities that we serve at 13 

MidState. 14 

   Following that, Dr. John McIntyre, our 15 

expert, will provide testimony, as to why he believes this 16 

application is in the best interest of the behavioral 17 

health patients needing inpatient admission and why such 18 

decision is consistent with best practices in connection 19 

with inpatient behavioral treatment. 20 

   I want to thank you for this time that you 21 
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are taking to consider our position, and I look forward to 1 

your questions later on in the hearing. 2 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Thank you. 3 

   MR. CLARENCE SILVIA:  Good afternoon. 4 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Good afternoon. 5 

   MR. SILVIA:  My name is Clarence Silvia.  6 

I’m the President and CEO of Hospital of Central 7 

Connecticut, and I hereby adopt my pre-filed testimony. 8 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Thank you. 9 

   MR. SILVIA:  And what I’d like to do is 10 

just summarize some of the key points in my pre-filed 11 

testimony that I think shows that the Hospital of Central 12 

Connecticut strongly supports and is committed to serving 13 

the inpatient behavioral health care needs of the MidState 14 

area patients. 15 

   First, Hospital of Central Connecticut is 16 

committed to spending four million dollars, four million 17 

dollars to renovate and expand our Inpatient Behavioral 18 

Health Unit, and we’re going to add 10 beds to our 19 

existing compliment to serve the MidState inpatient needs. 20 

   Transportation, transportation is 21 
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extremely important for the community, enabling the 1 

families to be able to come and visit their loved ones and 2 

participate in the care, and we will be providing 3 

transportation assistance to any family members who need 4 

it. 5 

   Discharge, discharge to the MidState area 6 

community, we will be working collaboratively with 7 

Rushford.  They will be onsite as part of the discharge 8 

process, discharging them to the various services in the 9 

MidState community, and, also, staff, as part of this 10 

application, we’re going to be expanding our unit. 11 

   We’re going to have additional positions 12 

that are going to be needed to be filled, and preference 13 

will be given to any MidState inpatient behavioral health 14 

staff, who are qualified to meet the positions that we’re 15 

going to be posting. 16 

   And, so, with that, I just encourage you 17 

to approve this application, and I believe that we can 18 

better serve the inpatient behavioral health needs of our 19 

respective communities with the approval of this 20 

application.  Thank you. 21 
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   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Thank you. 1 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Would we be able to use -- 2 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Absolutely. 3 

   DR. JOHN McINTYRE:  Good afternoon. 4 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Good afternoon. 5 

   MR. McINTYRE:  My name is Dr. John 6 

McIntyre, and I adopt the pre-filed testimony as my own. 7 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Thank you. 8 

   DR. McINTYRE:  I’m a clinical professor of 9 

psychiatry at the University of Rochester in Rochester, 10 

New York.  I’ve had a private practice of psychiatry for 11 

over 30 years. 12 

   Before I go any further, I want to thank 13 

all those involved with today’s hearing for arranging for 14 

weather that makes me feel like at home.  (Laughter)  This 15 

is a wonderful -- would be a wonderful day in Rochester, 16 

and I really appreciate the attention that you paid to 17 

some of the details here, making me feel more comfortable. 18 

   I’m a past President of the American 19 

Psychiatric Association, and I am the immediate past Chair 20 

of Psychiatry at Unity Health System in Rochester, New 21 
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York. 1 

   Two major areas that I have focused on in 2 

my career have been quality improvement and increasing 3 

access to quality mental health care. 4 

   I am delighted to be here today on behalf 5 

of the Applicants to share with the Office of Health Care 6 

Access and others in attendance my enthusiastic support 7 

for this application. 8 

   I have had the good fortune and 9 

opportunity over the past 20 years to visit over 60 or 70 10 

inpatient psychiatric facilities in this country and 11 

internationally. 12 

   It is my conviction, based on this 13 

experience and knowledge of psychiatric services 14 

throughout this country and internationally, that the 15 

proposal we are discussing today will significantly 16 

improve the quality of care received by patients, who 17 

otherwise would be hospitalized for their psychiatric 18 

illnesses at MidState. 19 

   The major reason for this improvement and 20 

the quality of care is simply because of the size of the 21 
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psychiatric unit.  A six-bed psychiatric unit, regardless 1 

of the expertise or dedication of staff -- and I can tell 2 

you that it’s an excellent staff.  I’ve met some of the 3 

staff and read a little bit more about their programs at 4 

MidState, and it’s an excellent dedicated staff, but, 5 

despite that, they cannot offer the full range of 6 

treatment available to patients on units of 15 to 40 7 

patients. 8 

   Now let’s look at that a little bit more 9 

closely.  There are three major non-financial reasons that 10 

smaller units, 10 beds or less, are not optimal. 11 

   Number one, patients with a mental 12 

illness, who require a hospitalization, have a wide range 13 

of psychiatric diagnoses.  Some patients have a mood 14 

disorder.  Some have dementia.  Some have schizophrenia, 15 

or another psychotic illness.   16 

   Some have substance use disorder, and 17 

others may have one of several other disorders.  On a six-18 

bed unit, there is much less of a chance that several 19 

patients will have a similar diagnosis or presenting 20 

problem. 21 
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   This makes certain therapies, like group 1 

therapy, less effective, especially in short-term units. 2 

For example, a young man, who has made a suicide attempt 3 

and abuses alcohol, and an elderly woman, with anxiety and 4 

mild dementia, will have a difficult time supporting each 5 

other and learning from each other, especially on a short-6 

term unit. 7 

   Number two, small units have, of course, 8 

fewer staff, hence, there is not the opportunity to have 9 

staff with a range of special expertise.  Staff may have 10 

special training in certain diagnoses, for example, mood 11 

or anxiety disorder, substance use disorders, or in 12 

certain treatments, for example, group therapy, cognitive, 13 

or behavioral therapy. 14 

   On the small unit, with a small number of 15 

staff, that expertise is, by very nature of the numbers, 16 

limited.  On larger units, staff may bring to the unit a 17 

rich spectrum of special expertise and experiences that 18 

simply cannot be present on a small unit. 19 

   Number three, an important component of 20 

inpatient treatment is called milieu therapy.  This is the 21 
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impact on patients.  It’s the total experience of the 1 

unit, as patients learn from each other and from staff how 2 

they come across to each other, and they begin to develop 3 

improved coping skills for dealing with daily challenges. 4 

   A unit of only six patients and a small 5 

number of staff cannot provide the rich, supportive and 6 

helpful milieu that a larger unit can provide. 7 

   Another factor that impacts the milieu is 8 

the physical state of the plant, itself, and you’ve 9 

already heard about the very significant upgrade at HOCC 10 

for the new unit, on moving it from the first floor to the 11 

third floor, and I’ve had the chance to visit the future 12 

site of that unit, as well as examining the plans in some 13 

detail of the unit, itself, and I can tell you that it is 14 

a first-class plan, and I think very significantly will 15 

improve the care, not only for patients, who would have 16 

been hospitalized at MidState, but, also, for patients, 17 

who would be hospitalized at HOCC, because the physical 18 

plant has very significantly improved in this new plan. 19 

   These are the three reasons that 20 

throughout the country small units are being phased out 21 
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where possible.  Of course, at times, small units are the 1 

only option.   2 

   For example, in rural areas, where a large 3 

unit may be 60 or more miles away, you have to have a 4 

small unit, but, even in these places, folks recognize 5 

that a larger unit would be more optimal, in terms of the 6 

quality of care that could be delivered. 7 

   Of course, there is also the reality that 8 

small units are much more costly for a patient, but that 9 

is an issue that others have already addressed and is not 10 

the major focus of my presentation. 11 

   I have witnessed this type of 12 

consolidation in a number of locations throughout the 13 

country, including in my own department in Rochester, 14 

where we combined two inpatient psychiatric units that 15 

were seven miles apart into a single, more efficient and 16 

effective program. 17 

   The new combined inpatient service has 18 

flourished, and we have seen an enriched programming for 19 

the reasons just described.  For example, in the new 20 

program in Rochester, the combined, the two hospitals that 21 
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combined their inpatient psych units, we were able now to 1 

have music therapy, dialectic behavior therapy, introduce 2 

family education involving National Alliance for Mental 3 

Illness, and many other innovations that we would not have 4 

been able to do on each unit by itself. 5 

   I also have to tell you, in terms of my 6 

experience, in terms of how some staff, as well as 7 

patients in the community, have received services at the 8 

hospital where we moved to the other hospital how they 9 

felt, and they were not happy, some of them, at the time 10 

that this occurred. 11 

   And I’ve had the chance to look over some 12 

of the presentation here that’s coming here, in terms of 13 

feelings of both some professionals and patients and 14 

advocates.  Very understandable. 15 

   In fact, I would have been disappointed in 16 

my program if folks didn’t have that reaction, because you 17 

want to think that what you’re doing and the care you’re 18 

delivering is good, and people like it, and, of course, if 19 

you say, well, we’re going to stop doing this, there’s a 20 

natural reaction that that’s not good. 21 
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   However, I can tell you that over the 1 

course of, as soon as within six months to a year, almost 2 

every staff member, who was involved at the other hospital 3 

that was phased out and moved those beds to the other 4 

hospital, felt it was a positive thing to do, because they 5 

could see the improvements. 6 

   And I can say, also, that patients and 7 

families, by and large, were also fully supportive of it 8 

after the fact. 9 

   Certainly, family members having to travel 10 

up to an additional nine miles to visit patients is an 11 

issue that must be considered.  Family involvement and 12 

treatment is very important and has to be encouraged and 13 

supported.   14 

   A plan for assistance with transportation 15 

for families who need it, as you have heard, has been 16 

developed, and I think, from my perspective as an 17 

outsider, it’s a very generous plan.  For families that 18 

need it, providing taxi vouchers to get to the facility at 19 

HOCC I think is a marvelous idea. 20 

   I wish we had thought about that in 21 
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Rochester, when we were combining the two units, because 1 

it goes at the time of whatever the patients’ families 2 

need to travel, etcetera. 3 

   I’m convinced that the vast majority of 4 

family members considering a tradeoff between the units 5 

being closer or being of high quality would choose the 6 

higher quality unit. 7 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Excuse me, 8 

Doctor.  You have one more minute. 9 

   DR. McINTYRE:  Okay. 10 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Thank you. 11 

   DR. McINTYRE:  I was also going to say 12 

that, you know, now, 50 percent of the patients from the 13 

MidState from the emergency room go to other inpatient 14 

units, other than MidState, and some of these patients go 15 

a distance far greater than the nine miles.  They go to 16 

other hospitals that are even more than the nine miles. 17 

   A couple of other things I will skip over. 18 

Let me just say, in closing, I want to comment that 19 

throughout this process I have been very impressed with 20 

the thoughtfulness and thoroughness of the staff in the 21 
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development of this application. 1 

   It’s been clear to me that the primary 2 

goal of this is to prove the quality of care delivered to 3 

patients, who need inpatient psychiatric treatment. 4 

   I believe that this proposal clearly meets 5 

that goal, that the quality of care delivered to the 6 

psychiatric inpatients will be improved, and I urge you to 7 

approve this application.  I’d be happy to answer any 8 

questions at the appropriate time.  Thank you very much. 9 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Thank you, 10 

Doctor.  Just a reminder, for those folks that just 11 

entered the room, there’s a sign-up sheet outside.  If you 12 

wish to present your opinion at today’s hearing, please 13 

sign up, so we know to call you up at the end of the 14 

hearing.  Thank you. 15 

   At this time, I’d ask Connecticut Legal 16 

Rights, which is the Intervenor with full rights, to 17 

present their opening statement. 18 

   MR. LOWRY:  Thank you, Hearing Officer 19 

Hansted, other members from the Office of Health Care 20 

Access.  My name is Kirk Lowry.  I’m the Legal Director 21 
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for the Connecticut Legal Rights Project. 1 

   The Connecticut Legal Rights Project was 2 

incorporated in 1990 for the specific purpose of 3 

representing low income adults with severe and persistent 4 

mental illness on matters related to their treatment, 5 

recovery and civil rights. 6 

   The application filed by MidState Medical 7 

Center falls squarely within this mission of ours, 8 

however, I want to assure this body that CLRP has not 9 

pursued this matter unilaterally. 10 

   As attorneys, it is our ethical duty to 11 

represent the preferences of our clients, and I want to 12 

make it clear that CLRP did not become involved in this 13 

proceeding until persons directly affected by MidState’s 14 

application to close the inpatient beds expressed their 15 

strong opposition to this proposal. 16 

   Their objections were thoughtful, well-17 

reasoned, and, frankly, very persuasive.  I will not speak 18 

for them, because they can speak far more eloquently for 19 

themselves, however, I do want to emphasize that the 20 

community relies upon the Office of Health Care Access to 21 
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assure that health care providers are responsive to the 1 

needs of the community and are held accountable. 2 

   MidState has not met its obligation to 3 

address the needs of the community or build a consensus 4 

with them.  This is most prominently reflected in the 5 

hospital’s failure to comply with OHCA’s decision issued 6 

in 2008, which required them to operate at least eight 7 

inpatient psychiatric beds. 8 

   Despite the extensive paperwork submitted, 9 

this application raises as many questions as it answers. 10 

There are numerous questions about the assumptions made in 11 

the hospital’s application, as well as the extent of their 12 

efforts to create and enhance innovative community-based 13 

services to prevent hospitalizations and strengthen the 14 

system of care in the region where it is located. 15 

   There are even questions regarding the 16 

need to spend millions of dollars renovating The Hospital 17 

of Central Connecticut when there may be sufficient space 18 

at MidState to meet the demand in that region. 19 

   Decisions of this import, which have a 20 

direct and irrevocable impact on the community, 21 
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particularly persons with behavioral health needs, demand 1 

a balancing of interest involved. 2 

   They are rarely black and white, and it’s 3 

recognized that the health care delivery system continues 4 

to evolve, whether we like it or not. 5 

   However, in this case, the Applicant 6 

simply has not met the burden of demonstrating that the 7 

rationale for its proposal overrides the legitimate 8 

questions and concerns raised by the community. 9 

   The members that we have spoken to have 10 

clearly indicated that they want to continue to have 11 

inpatient psychiatric access at MidState, that both the 12 

travel and the lack of the access in their own community, 13 

both to themselves, their treatment, is going to be 14 

something that they just don’t agree with and asked the 15 

Office of Health Care Access to, number one, make sure 16 

that MidState complies with the 2008 and provides at least 17 

eight beds at MidState, and, second, if there’s going to 18 

be any expansion, that the expansion be at MidState. 19 

   What the patients tell us is that they 20 

like MidState, because it’s small.  Many of our clients 21 
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have been on large units, and they don’t like them. 1 

   The large units are places that can foment 2 

disagreement, fights, the fights and arguments can lead to 3 

being restrained.  That leads to involuntary medication 4 

and on and on to the different problems. 5 

   The smaller the unit, the smaller the 6 

patient/doctor ratio and the staff/doctor ratio, that’s 7 

what they like, and they like having rooms to themselves, 8 

instead of doubling up or more. 9 

   So that’s what they tell us, that’s what 10 

we’re here to express, and we look forward to, also, 11 

asking questions.  Thank you. 12 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Thank you.  13 

Counsel, do you have any Cross-Examination for the 14 

Applicants today? 15 

   MR. LOWRY:  Yes. 16 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  You do.  Okay.  17 

You may proceed with that at this point. 18 

   MR. LOWRY:  Okay.  Do you want me to ask 19 

questions of the panel and let them decide, or do you want 20 

me to pick a person and go that way?  What’s your 21 
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preference? 1 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  I’ll leave it up 2 

to you or your preference, Attorney Feldman. 3 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Probably the former. 4 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  The panel? 5 

   MS. FELDMAN:  In terms of getting the best 6 

person to answer the question.  7 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  That’s fine.  8 

   MR. LOWRY:  Okay.  My first question is I 9 

would like to turn your attention to Exhibit G, page two 10 

of three, which is Exhibit 1 to your supplemental 11 

responses. 12 

   First, I’d like to just point out who the 13 

patients at MidState are demographically.  On page two of 14 

three, it shows that eight percent of the patients are 15 

African-American and black, one percent Asian, and 23 16 

percent Hispanic or Latino. 17 

   Was there any consideration by MidState or 18 

The Hospital of Central Connecticut to the impact on the 19 

racial, those racial-identified patients? 20 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Can you clarify the 21 



 
 HEARING RE:  OFFICE OF HEALTH CARE ACCESS 
 NOVEMBER 7, 2012 
 
 

 

 
 POST REPORTING SERVICE 
 HAMDEN, CT  (800) 262-4102 

37

question? 1 

   MR. LOWRY:  When you were making the 2 

decision to terminate inpatient psychiatric care, was 3 

there any consideration to the racial makeup, the sex 4 

makeup, or the income makeup, because, based on your 5 

submission on page 203, it looks like there’s a 6 

disproportionately high amount of minorities, 7 

disproportionally high amount of females, and 8 

disproportionally high amount of low-income people. 9 

   Seventy-six percent are covered by 10 

Medicaid, Medicare, or uninsured. 11 

   MS. JANATKA:  I will take that.  Lucille 12 

Janatka.  There was no attention or consideration.  This 13 

is the population we serve.  This is the population in our 14 

hospital, in our community, and we are very comfortable 15 

that Hospital of Central Connecticut also respects this 16 

population and will serve the population, as well. 17 

   MR. LOWRY:  Did you consider the impact, 18 

the financial impact that it would have on 76 percent low-19 

income population for terminating their community 20 

inpatient services? 21 
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   MS. FELDMAN:  Can you rephrase the 1 

question, because I’m not clear what you’re asking. 2 

   MR. LOWRY:  Whether the low-income aspect 3 

of their clients was considered before proposing to 4 

terminate the inpatient services in the community at 5 

MidState. 6 

   MS. JANATKA:  No.  No.  We, again, serve 7 

all patients in all ways. 8 

   MR. LOWRY:  On page 204 of that same 9 

Exhibit G, you identified the different diagnoses of the 10 

282 people, who were discharged.  Forty-four of those had 11 

schizoaffective of an unspecified type, three were 12 

schizoaffective chronic, 65, or 23 percent, were recurrent 13 

major depression severe. 14 

   My question is, in terminating the 15 

services in MidState in Meriden, did you consider the fact 16 

that this population, who are usually going from the 17 

emergency room up to inpatient care, correct? 18 

   MS. JANATKA:  Yes.  Some do do that. 19 

   MR. LOWRY:  So my concern is and the 20 

concern that’s been expressed to me is these are patients, 21 
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who are in a crisis at this time, and, usually, they will 1 

be going from the emergency room, and, to be in the 2 

emergency room, it has to be a very significant crisis. 3 

   I mean they’ve come either voluntarily, or 4 

they may come to the emergency room, because the police 5 

bring them there on a Physician’s Emergency Certificate, 6 

or a Police Certificate, because they’ve been picked up, 7 

because the police feel they’re a danger to self, or 8 

others, or greatly disabled, correct? 9 

   MS. FELDMAN:  What is your question? 10 

   MR. LOWRY:  My question is I’m trying to 11 

determine whether there was any consideration, as to 12 

before you decided to terminate these services in Meriden, 13 

about the very significant symptoms and suffering that 14 

people are in when they come to the emergency room, and 15 

then you’re asking them to, oh, you can’t stay here.  You 16 

have to go to another hospital. 17 

   MS. JANATKA:  All right, let me try to 18 

answer that the best I can.  We are very skilled in our 19 

emergency department with an Acute Behavioral Health Unit 20 

that we were fortunate to be able to build in our last 21 
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construction project to, in fact, care for patients, who 1 

are acutely distressed. 2 

   All of our discussions were to improve 3 

care, to stabilize, to secure patients appropriately, to 4 

improve their care, as we, in fact, move them wherever 5 

they might go.  We certainly do discharge patients to 6 

different venues. 7 

   MR. LOWRY:  So let’s just talk about those 8 

different venues, or those different options.  Before 9 

someone goes to the emergency room, the different levels 10 

of care could include, number one, maybe going down from 11 

level of care down in acuity. 12 

   The next level of care would be partial 13 

hospitalization, correct? 14 

   MS. FELDMAN:  That’s a clinical question, 15 

and I’m not really sure what the point is, or what the 16 

question is, in fact, but if he would like a clinical 17 

person, like Dr. McIntyre, to respond to whether or not, 18 

if his question is people, who are in acute stage, 19 

presumably, everybody being admitted on an inpatient basis 20 

is in an acute stage, whether or not that’s going to have 21 
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any bearing on their being admitted to HOCC versus 1 

MidState, we’re happy to have Dr. McIntyre respond on a 2 

clinical level. 3 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Counsel, are you 4 

looking for a clinical answer, or are you looking for -- 5 

   MR. LOWRY:  I’m just looking for a 6 

structural -- a point, about what the different levels of 7 

care are underneath the emergency room. 8 

   Before someone decides that they need to 9 

go to the emergency room, where do they come from, from 10 

what different levels of care?  I thought it would be 11 

helpful to understand the different levels of care under 12 

the emergency room, so where are these folks coming from, 13 

because it’s important, as to discharge. 14 

   Do they go to inpatient, or do they go to 15 

Rushford, and then some other level of care?  I think 16 

having an understanding of that, instead of just this 17 

isolated decision between the emergency room, and then 18 

inpatient care upstairs at MidState, is important. 19 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Understood. 20 

   MS. FELDMAN:  I think Dr. Balkunas from 21 
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The Hospital of Central Connecticut can elucidate on how 1 

it works in the community, and how referrals are made to 2 

an inpatient facility, if that’s, in fact, the question 3 

that is being presented.  I’m not sure, still, what the 4 

question is. 5 

   COURT REPORTER:  One moment, please. 6 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Is that 7 

acceptable to you?  Do you think that will get you the 8 

answer you want? 9 

   MR. LOWRY:  It might.  10 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Well let’s try. 11 

   MR. LOWRY:  Okay.   12 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Do you want to come up to 13 

the podium, please, and just state your name and your 14 

position? 15 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Doctor, have you 16 

been sworn in already?   17 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Yes. 18 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  He has.  Thank 19 

you. 20 

   DR. MICHAEL BALKUNAS:  I’m Dr. Mike 21 
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Balkunas.  I’m the Chief of Psychiatry and Behavioral 1 

Health at The Hospital of Central Connecticut. 2 

   The vast majority of patients that come to 3 

emergency rooms and are admitted to psychiatric units 4 

come, basically, from the street areas in and around the 5 

hospital. 6 

   Some patients will come from other levels 7 

of care, but the majority do come from usually places, 8 

where they’re not being treated. 9 

   MR. LOWRY:  So could you describe what the 10 

different levels of -- let me just ask the question.  11 

Maybe it will be easier to do it kind of yes and no. 12 

   Is partial hospitalization a level that’s 13 

just under inpatient care? 14 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  That’s correct. 15 

   MR. LOWRY:  And describe what partial 16 

hospitalization is. 17 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  Partial hospitalization is 18 

a program several days a week, several hours a day, where 19 

patients will go in lieu of being on an inpatient unit. 20 

   MR. LOWRY:  And who has partial in this 21 
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area? 1 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  I believe Rushford has a 2 

partial hospitalization program. 3 

   MR. LOWRY:  And what’s the capacity of the 4 

partial at Rushford? 5 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  I’m not sure.  Capacity? 6 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Well let’s not 7 

have someone testify.  Why don’t we reserve that question. 8 

   MR. LOWRY:  I’ll just state for the record 9 

that page 199 of Exhibit G there’s a discussion of 10 

Rushford and their community capacity.  Actually, it 11 

starts at page 195. 12 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Again, I’d like to know what 13 

the question is. 14 

   MR. LOWRY:  And partial at Rushford is a 15 

capacity of 30. 16 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Counsel, do you 17 

have a question?   18 

   MR. LOWRY:  Yes. 19 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  I don’t want you 20 

to testify, as to what their documents say.  The documents 21 
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can speak for themselves.  If you have a question, just 1 

ask a direct question, so we can get a direct answer. 2 

   MR. LOWRY:  So the next level after 3 

partial is crisis stabilization? 4 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  Well intensive outpatient 5 

would be the next level down. 6 

   MR. LOWRY:  And that’s done by Rushford, 7 

correct? 8 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  That’s correct. 9 

   MR. LOWRY:  And do you know what the 10 

capacity of that is at Rushford? 11 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  No, I don’t. 12 

   MR. LOWRY:  And if the record states on 13 

page 195 that the respite program has 10 beds, you don’t 14 

dispute that? 15 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  No, but respite is a little 16 

bit different than partial hospitalization, which is 17 

different than inpatient.  In terms of levels of care, 18 

inpatient, partial hospitalization, intensive outpatient. 19 

I see what you’re saying, in terms of crisis.  A respite 20 

bed, instead of inpatient, that could be considered a 21 



 
 HEARING RE:  OFFICE OF HEALTH CARE ACCESS 
 NOVEMBER 7, 2012 
 
 

 

 
 POST REPORTING SERVICE 
 HAMDEN, CT  (800) 262-4102 

46

level of care between inpatient and partial in some cases. 1 

   MR. LOWRY:  All right and, then, after 2 

crisis stabilization and respite, what’s the next level of 3 

care? 4 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  Intensive outpatient. 5 

   MR. LOWRY:  And people have intensive 6 

outpatient at Rushford, correct? 7 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  Right. 8 

   MR. LOWRY:  And do you know what the 9 

capacity of that is at Rushford? 10 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  I don’t. 11 

   MR. LOWRY:  Is there a difference between 12 

intensive outpatient and outpatient? 13 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  Yes.  Intensive outpatient 14 

is more like a partial hospitalization program.  It’s 15 

generally four days a week and/or a few hours per day. 16 

   MR. LOWRY:  And you said that many people 17 

come into the emergency room off the street, correct? 18 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  That’s correct. 19 

   MR. LOWRY:  And, then, they go into the 20 

emergency room, correct? 21 
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   DR. BALKUNAS:  Correct. 1 

   MR. LOWRY:  And how long is the average 2 

length of stay in the emergency room? 3 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  It really varies, depending 4 

on how busy a particular emergency room is. 5 

   MR. LOWRY:  And does it also depend on 6 

whether there’s a bed in inpatient or in crisis 7 

stabilization? 8 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  It can, yes. 9 

   MR. LOWRY:  And, so, the more capacity 10 

there is in those other levels of care the less time a 11 

person would have to stay in the emergency room, correct? 12 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  Perhaps.  Part of the 13 

problem is the large majority of people coming to the 14 

emergency room, who were referred to the crisis unit in 15 

the emergency room, meaning the person who will work in 16 

the emergency room, these are people, who usually require 17 

inpatient care. 18 

   MR. LOWRY:  And how does a person -- how 19 

does a physician decide whether to admit someone to the 20 

inpatient at HOCC or MidState versus to send them to a 21 
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non-hospital level of care, like partial, or intensive 1 

outpatient, or crisis stabilization, or respite? 2 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  It depends on their acuity 3 

level.  The common criteria we use are they suicidal with 4 

a plan, homicidal with a plan, psychotic, manic, 5 

delirious, demented, or otherwise unable to take care of 6 

themselves, and the statute for Connecticut basically 7 

says, if the patient is in imminent danger to self or 8 

others or gravely disabled, then that person would be 9 

admitted to an inpatient unit, either in your own unit, 10 

or, if you don’t have a bed, unit in the area. 11 

   MR. LOWRY:  And, so, those people, who are 12 

suicidal or danger to themselves or others, so suicidal, 13 

homicidal, or gravely disabled? 14 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  Correct. 15 

   MR. LOWRY:  So those people are the ones, 16 

who now we’re going to be asking to go from MidState to a 17 

different hospital, that level of acuity? 18 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  Yeah, at times, that’s 19 

correct, but I guess what I will also offer is, currently, 20 

there are many people annually, who go from MidState ED to 21 
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other hospitals, because MidState does not have the 1 

capacity to admit them, so it’s not unusual.   2 

   It’s not unusual, actually, in any 3 

hospital system to send people from your own ED to 4 

surrounding hospitals, because you only have so much 5 

capacity. 6 

   MR. LOWRY:  And how do those people get 7 

transferred, by ambulance? 8 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  By ambulance, correct.  As 9 

a matter of routine, they’re often medicated before they 10 

even get into the ambulance, because we appreciate the 11 

clinical fact that they’re uncomfortable, they may be 12 

psychotic, manic, suicidal, etcetera. 13 

   MR. LOWRY:  How are they medicated?  With 14 

what? 15 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  Well, normally, we’ll use 16 

drugs that are tranquilizer-type drugs, like Lorazepam.  17 

Sometimes the patients are psychotic.  We can use anti-18 

psychotic medications.  It really depends on the clinical 19 

diagnosis of the patient. 20 

   MR. LOWRY:  Do the patients have to be 21 
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restrained sometimes? 1 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  Sometimes.  That’s not the 2 

norm, though, I should say. 3 

   MR. LOWRY:  And what is, in your 4 

experience, the patients’ experience that they’ve 5 

expressed to you about those trips? 6 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  Well, to be completely 7 

frank, the patients, who are really ill, often don’t even 8 

remember the trip, because they’re so sick.  The one thing 9 

that we do hear at the end of their stay is they’re 10 

grateful for the care they received. 11 

   MR. LOWRY:  People also get admitted both 12 

voluntarily and involuntarily to the emergency room, 13 

correct? 14 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  That’s correct.  From the 15 

emergency room to the inpatient services, correct. 16 

   MR. LOWRY:  And straight into the 17 

emergency room, too? 18 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  Yes.  Sometimes the police 19 

will pick them up, yes, that’s correct. 20 

   MR. LOWRY:  And the ways that someone can 21 
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come into the emergency room is by the police, or by 1 

family members, or voluntarily, correct? 2 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  That is correct. 3 

   MR. LOWRY:  And if they come in by the 4 

police, that’s involuntary, and they are committed, based 5 

on a physician’s emergency certificate? 6 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  No.  They’re brought in by 7 

the police involuntarily, and, then, we assess them to see 8 

if we need to admit them somewhere involuntarily.  It 9 

depends on their clinical status. 10 

   MR. LOWRY:  Right.  Have you ever had to -11 

- you’re at Hospital of Central Connecticut, correct? 12 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  Correct. 13 

   MR. LOWRY:  Okay.  Let me ask a different 14 

question for someone else.  I think I’m done.  Thank you 15 

very much. 16 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  You’re welcome. 17 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Before you 18 

continue, counsel, Applicant, do you have any Redirect of 19 

this witness? 20 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Lucille Janatka would like 21 
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to add to the response of Dr. Balkunas, in terms of 1 

explaining what happens in the MidState Emergency Room and 2 

the services that are provided there to stabilize 3 

patients, if that’s okay. 4 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  I’ll allow that. 5 

I think that will be helpful. 6 

   MS. JANATKA:  Thank you.  I want to be 7 

sure that it’s understood that MidState has an Acute 8 

Behavioral Health Unit that actually exists in our 9 

emergency department. 10 

   This unit is fully staffed, with 11 

psychiatric trained nurses and assistants and has the 12 

benefit of receiving care from our physicians to insure 13 

that they are being cared for and treated during the time 14 

they are being assessed for where they might need to go 15 

next. 16 

   I didn’t want to leave that without being 17 

said.  Thank you. 18 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Thank you. 19 

   MR. LOWRY:  Okay.  There’s been discussion 20 

that one of the major factors for the termination of 21 
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services at MidState is the size and the cost. 1 

   What is the cost at MidState’s inpatient 2 

unit, and what is the cost at The Hospital of Central 3 

Connecticut, and how is that done? 4 

   MS. FELDMAN:  I think that’s already in 5 

the testimony, in response to the completeness questions, 6 

but, if you would like some testimony regarding the size 7 

of the unit and cost effectiveness, Dr. Larcen from 8 

Natchaug Hospital, which is a member of the system, can 9 

provide some additional information, if that would be 10 

helpful. 11 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Why don’t you 12 

provide that? 13 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Okay, very good. 14 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Just so we can 15 

get it today. 16 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Dr. Larcen, why don’t you 17 

introduce yourself? 18 

   DR. STEVE LARCEN:  Dr. Steve Larcen, 19 

President and CEO of Natchaug Hospital and Windham 20 

Hospital, and I’m not sworn in. 21 



 
 HEARING RE:  OFFICE OF HEALTH CARE ACCESS 
 NOVEMBER 7, 2012 
 
 

 

 
 POST REPORTING SERVICE 
 HAMDEN, CT  (800) 262-4102 

54

   (Whereupon, Dr. Steve Larcen was sworn.) 1 

   DR. LARCEN:  Your question is what is the 2 

relative cost of the care at each hospital?  Is that your 3 

question? 4 

   MR. LOWRY:  Let me just ask you a few 5 

questions about Natchaug first, since you’re here. 6 

   DR. LARCEN:  Go for it. 7 

   MR. LOWRY:  So what is the capacity of 8 

inpatient psychiatric care at Natchaug? 9 

   DR. LARCEN:  Natchaug has 57 beds.  10 

Thirty-three beds are an adult unit, which is similar to 11 

the proposed 32-bed unit that’s being proposed here, and 12 

24 beds are available for children and adolescents. 13 

   MR. LOWRY:  And do you receive -- do you 14 

currently receive any patients from MidState? 15 

   DR. LARCEN:  Yes. 16 

   MR. LOWRY:  How many a year, 17 

approximately? 18 

   DR. LARCEN:  I’d say about a dozen. 19 

   MR. LOWRY:  Adults, children, or both? 20 

   DR. LARCEN:  Probably mostly children, but 21 
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we probably have admitted adults, as well. 1 

   MR. LOWRY:  Okay.  My question is what is 2 

the cost of inpatient psychiatric care at MidState, and, 3 

first, tell me how you know what that is. 4 

   DR. LARCEN:  Well I know from the 5 

application, and I know from our work earlier, we did a 6 

lot of studying the behavior health network and looking at 7 

the cost of the operation of every one of our behavioral 8 

health programs, and the cost of inpatient care at 9 

MidState was substantially higher than The Hospital of 10 

Central Connecticut, Natchaug Hospital, Hartford Hospital.  11 

It was the highest per-day cost within our system. 12 

   MR. LOWRY:  What was that number? 13 

   DR. LARCEN:  I don’t recall exactly.  I 14 

know that the documents we’ve provided here I believe it’s 15 

$1,400 in direct costs. 16 

   MS. FELDMAN:  It’s in the application. 17 

   DR. LARCEN:  I can open the application 18 

and read it back.  You have it in front of you. 19 

   MS. FELDMAN:  I can tell you, but you 20 

don’t want to rely on my statement, but the information 21 
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was provided in the application. 1 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Page 25, 2 

counsel. 3 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Attorney Hansted, the reason 4 

why I asked Dr. Larcen to step up to the podium was that I 5 

thought that it would be helpful for him to talk about his 6 

experience, in terms of managing costs and the 7 

relationship that the size of the unit has to the ability 8 

to manage those costs. 9 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  I appreciate 10 

that, but I really want direct questions from counsel. 11 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Okay. 12 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  I want to move 13 

this along.  We have a lot of the public here, and I want 14 

to give them ample opportunity to speak tonight. 15 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Sure. 16 

   MR. LOWRY:  So, on page 25, it says the 17 

cost of MidState is $1,421 per day, per bed. 18 

   DR. LARCEN:  That’s correct. 19 

   MR. LOWRY:  What makes up that cost? 20 

   DR. LARCEN:  Principally, wages of the 21 
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staff to provide the care.  There are some variable costs, 1 

such as supplies.  It’s not a fully-loaded cost.  It 2 

doesn’t include all the overhead.  It basically is 3 

reflective of the operating cost of that program. 4 

   MR. LOWRY:  So it comes down to a low 5 

doctor/patient and staff/patient ratio? 6 

   DR. LARCEN:  Correct.  And I might add 7 

requirements by CMS is to minimum types of professionals 8 

that a hospital unit requires.  That’s why Dr. McIntyre 9 

earlier mentioned that smaller units are so costly, 10 

because you have to meet the same requirements in a six-11 

bed unit that you would in a 32-bed unit with respect to 12 

the leadership that CMS requires every psychiatric 13 

hospital program to have. 14 

   So, absolutely, if you have to have a 15 

medical director, nursing director, certain professional 16 

staff in a six-bed program and you have to have the same 17 

staff in a 32-bed program, it stands to reason that your 18 

efficiency is going to be much greater. 19 

   It doesn’t necessarily speak to how many 20 

nurses per patient or how many doctors per patient, but it 21 
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does speak very directly to the clinical leadership that’s 1 

required by CMS and the inefficiency of a small unit. 2 

   MR. LOWRY:  Tell me why my common sense is 3 

wrong, when it tells me that a lower patient/doctor 4 

relationship is less effective in the inpatient 5 

psychiatric setting. 6 

   DR. LARCEN:  Your intuition is wrong, 7 

because, as Dr. McIntyre testified, the variety of patient 8 

need is such and the importance of both the milieu and the 9 

group treatment that you cannot effectuate that when you 10 

only have five patients with very different needs. 11 

   So, you know, it would stand -- you’re 12 

thinking, okay, smaller is better.  Smaller is not better 13 

in this instance. 14 

   MR. LOWRY:  Why not? 15 

   DR. LARCEN:  Because, as Dr. McIntyre 16 

testified and my own experience, the range of patient need 17 

-- I’ll give you a good example. 18 

   Sixty-five percent of Natchaug Hospital’s 19 

patients come from distances greater than nine miles.  20 

They come from hospitals that already have psychiatric 21 
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units, well-run psychiatric units, units that are 18 and 1 

20 beds, mind you, and smaller units, units with 12 and 15 2 

patients, can’t have the depth of staff, Dr. McIntyre 3 

testified to that, they can’t have the range of 4 

modalities, and there are patients that they cannot 5 

effectually treat in these smaller units, and that’s why 6 

they referred them to Natchaug Hospital. 7 

   So you find all over the state hospitals 8 

that are the smaller units have limitations on what they 9 

can provide to the patients. 10 

   MR. LOWRY:  And isn’t the main goal of 11 

psychiatric inpatient care to stabilize the patient, 12 

hopefully get them to accept medications, and get them 13 

discharged back home, or back to their level of care? 14 

   DR. LARCEN:  Good question.  The crisis 15 

stabilization part of what you’re describing, that’s 16 

correct, but, for many patients, they need more than that. 17 

   You have to engage them in the 18 

rehabilitation process.  Dr. McIntyre, again, gave good 19 

testimony about the social skills and the rehabilitation 20 

aspect that’s needed, as well. 21 
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   And, so, if all you’re doing is crisis 1 

stabilization of a very finite number of patients, that’s 2 

one level of care, but most hospitals are doing more than 3 

that to insure that there’s less likely a chance for 4 

readmission and that the reintegration back to the 5 

community is more effective. 6 

   So, yes, if all you’re going to do is 7 

crisis stabilization, a smaller unit in theory can work. 8 

It’s still very inefficient, and it’s still not going to 9 

afford most patients what they need, and, for that very 10 

reason, hospitals all throughout eastern Connecticut that 11 

have psych units refer to our 32-bed unit, because we can 12 

do things for those patients that they cannot. 13 

   MR. LOWRY:  And there’s been discussion 14 

about DBT therapy, and my concern about that testimony is 15 

that my understanding is that that’s a long-term therapy, 16 

and that the average length of stay in the emergency room 17 

here is six to eight days. 18 

   Is there any evidence-based documented 19 

studies about the effectiveness of DBT over six to eight 20 

days? 21 
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   DR. LARCEN:  I don’t know the research, 1 

but you are correct.  The DBT is a long-term treatment 2 

modality.  There’s no question about that.  Initiating 3 

that in inpatient, getting the patient engaged around the 4 

importance of that treatment is a very important part of 5 

the inpatient care, so you’re correct. 6 

   I don’t know that there’s any research, if 7 

Dr. McIntyre would be a better witness on that, but, 8 

without question, starting that treatment on inpatient, so 9 

it can be sustained in the community, is very important. 10 

   MR. LOWRY:  And couldn’t that just be 11 

started at MidState on a six-patient unit? 12 

   DR. LARCEN:  I think that we already 13 

entered into evidence that the range of services that can 14 

be offered in what is the smallest unit in the State of 15 

Connecticut cannot meet the same range of expertise and 16 

services that a larger unit can give. 17 

   MR. LOWRY:  Nothing further. 18 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Anything 19 

further?  Nothing?  Any Redirect? 20 

   MS. FELDMAN:  I have nothing. 21 
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   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Thank you. 1 

   MR. LOWRY:  Okay.  There’s been concern 2 

about the testimony about the 10 beds and the preferential 3 

admission, so I’d like to have somebody answer that 4 

question. 5 

   MS. FELDMAN:  What is the question? 6 

   MR. LOWRY:  The question is will those 7 

beds be held open for patients from MidState, or will they 8 

be filled by someone, who is not from MidState, under any 9 

circumstances? 10 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Okay.  I’d like to ask Dr. 11 

Balkunas to respond to that question, please. 12 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Certainly. 13 

   MS. FELDMAN:  If you can come up here?  14 

Thank you. 15 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  We are firmly committed to 16 

allotting 10 beds to the patients from MidState. 17 

   MR. LOWRY:  Okay, that doesn’t answer my 18 

question.  My question is will those beds be held open for 19 

patients from MidState, so that if there’s only one 20 

patient from MidState, who has got one of those 10 beds, 21 
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will nine beds be held open, until another MidState 1 

patient comes to take bed number two, or will other 2 

patients from Stamford, Hartford, New Haven start 3 

backfilling those in? 4 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  Well we’ve discussed this, 5 

actually, in detail, fully realizing that we need to be 6 

fair and honest, in terms of our plan. 7 

   The procedure will be as follows.  If 10 8 

beds are open and MidState has only one patient, we would 9 

admit that patient and subsequently contact MidState’s 10 

emergency room to make sure that they don’t have anybody 11 

that they think might need an inpatient psychiatric bed. 12 

   In the event that there’s other patients, 13 

who have clinical need and need a bed, we would, of 14 

course, fill the bed. 15 

   MR. LOWRY:  So there might be 16 

circumstances, then, once those beds are filled with other 17 

non-MidState patients, where another MidState patient 18 

could come, and there might not be one of those 10 beds 19 

immediately available. 20 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  Just to further elaborate, 21 
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it may be that the bed is not immediately available, but 1 

the next day, on a 32-bed unit, you usually have four or 2 

five discharges per day, the next day the first patient 3 

discharged the MidState patient would get that bed. 4 

   MR. LOWRY:  And how are those 10 beds 5 

going to be allocated on the unit?  Are they segregated 6 

physically, or is it just a number out of the entire 32? 7 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  It would be a number out of 8 

32, because our intentions are to be able to possibly 9 

segregate populations, based on acuity, the idea being 10 

that perhaps one side of the unit would be people, who are 11 

very ill, and the other side of the unit would be people, 12 

who maybe improved somewhat and still need inpatient 13 

services. 14 

   MR. LOWRY:  And are there two patients per 15 

room at Hospital of Central Connecticut? 16 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  In some rooms.  We have 17 

some single rooms, as well. 18 

   MR. LOWRY:  But, at MidState, it’s only 19 

patient per room, correct? 20 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  I believe that’s correct. 21 
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   MR. LOWRY:  And don’t patients generally 1 

like that better? 2 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  Well, you know, that’s an 3 

interesting question.  Sometimes the patients like it 4 

better, but sometimes they don’t, because a depressed 5 

patient, who doesn’t have a family, has no support, 6 

actually will, at times, make friends with some of the 7 

other patients on the unit and like the comfort of having 8 

someone else in their room. 9 

   A patient, who is possibly paranoid, may 10 

not want to have anyone in their room, so it really 11 

depends on the patient and their diagnosis. 12 

   MR. LOWRY:  Okay, finally, I want to talk 13 

about the transportation issue.  There’s concern about how 14 

this is going to work.  For starters, there’s some mention 15 

in the submission that patients can take the bus. 16 

   The little bit of research that I’ve done 17 

I don’t have any knowledge that there is a bus route from 18 

MidState to HOCC.  Is that correct? 19 

   MS. JANATKA:  I would like to answer that. 20 

Lucille Janatka.  Yes, actually, there is a bus route that 21 
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does go between our hospitals, yes. 1 

   MR. LOWRY:  Where is it at?  Where is the 2 

bus stop? 3 

   MS. JANATKA:  It stops right across the 4 

street at the Meriden Mall from MidState. 5 

   MR. LOWRY:  And goes straight to HOCC? 6 

   MS. JANATKA:  It goes directly to their 7 

campus, yes.  However, I would like to state that, in our 8 

planning for transportation support and services, we have 9 

also discussed a variety of opportunities that we might be 10 

able to work with families on, and we feel that the taxi 11 

voucher would probably be the best one best suited to 12 

insuring that patients’ families or loved ones can get to 13 

HOCC in a timely manner, according to whether there’s 14 

treatment needs, or family planning, or just visiting 15 

patients. 16 

   So, actually, it is also one of the 17 

opportunities that I believe that we can use some help on 18 

with our community, as I had mentioned earlier, having an 19 

Advisory Committee to help us work out how we might 20 

actually communicate that and make that available to 21 
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patients.  We’d like input on that particular topic. 1 

   MR. LOWRY:  How are the taxi vouchers 2 

going to work, then? 3 

   MS. JANATKA:  I don’t have all the details 4 

at this point.  This is something I would like to work out 5 

with more community input, but we are making the 6 

commitment.  We have been very clear that we will support 7 

family members that need to be present at Hospital of 8 

Central Connecticut to visit their loved ones. 9 

   MR. LOWRY:  And will people have to ask 10 

for it, or will it be kind of like a guarantee, or 11 

standing protocol, that, oh, your family member is at 12 

HOCC, we have a taxi voucher, and here it is, that it will 13 

be affirmatively offered, or will it be a program that 14 

people can just access? 15 

   MS. JANATKA:  This will be discussed in 16 

the emergency department, when the need and the actual 17 

admission is determined, so that the patient and their 18 

family can have that discussion, and we can determine 19 

their need for transportation. 20 

   At HOCC, they will also participate with 21 
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families, and if there’s a need for transportation from 1 

their end, they will also participate and insure that. 2 

   We had discussed having a brochure 3 

available, something that could be actually in writing and 4 

available to patients and their families, and, again, this 5 

is something we would like to develop as the time gets 6 

closer to us actually using it. 7 

   MR. LOWRY:  I don’t have any further 8 

questions. 9 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Thank you.  10 

Counsel, do you have any Cross of Connecticut Legal 11 

Rights? 12 

   MS. FELDMAN:  No. 13 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Thank you.  Is 14 

Dr. Horton in the room?  Dr. Horton? 15 

   MS. SUSAN DUCLOS:  Dr. Horton had intended 16 

on coming, however, we were notified at approximately 20 17 

of 2:00 that there was a possibility of this hearing not 18 

happening. 19 

   By the way, I’m Susan Duclos, and I will 20 

be speaking on behalf of the staff at MidState.  If you’d 21 



 
 HEARING RE:  OFFICE OF HEALTH CARE ACCESS 
 NOVEMBER 7, 2012 
 
 

 

 
 POST REPORTING SERVICE 
 HAMDEN, CT  (800) 262-4102 

69

like, I can have someone call him. 1 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  No, that’s not 2 

necessary.  I just wanted to see if he is here tonight.  3 

He had not signed in. 4 

   MS. DUCLOS:  I understand, from what I’ve 5 

read online, that he had requested to be an Intervenor, as 6 

well.  I don’t know if he plans on coming after office 7 

hours. 8 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Thank you.  9 

Perfect segue, Ms. Duclos. 10 

   MS. DUCLOS:  Thank you. 11 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  You are the next 12 

Intervenor.  I would remind you that you have been granted 13 

limited rights as an Intervenor, which means that you do 14 

not have the right to Cross-Examine the Applicant. 15 

   MS. DUCLOS:  Okay. 16 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  So you now have 17 

five minutes to give your opening statement. 18 

   MS. DUCLOS:  Okay and, then, I ask you to 19 

let me know when it’s about a minute from the end of my 20 

speech. 21 
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   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Absolutely. 1 

   MS. DUCLOS:  If the clock has already 2 

begun ticking. 3 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Certainly. 4 

   MS. DUCLOS:  Because I have a lot of 5 

information that I’d like to address.  My name is, for the 6 

record, is Susan Duclos.  I am an RN and a CEN, which is a 7 

Certified Emergency Nurse, employed at MidState Medical 8 

Center for the past 32 years and a psychiatric nurse for 9 

the past nine years. 10 

   In my pre-trial testimony, which I 11 

submitted, I would like to address the concerns of my 12 

colleagues, which are the nurses, social worker and 13 

occupational therapist that works at MidState Medical 14 

Center. 15 

   I’d particularly like to address some of 16 

the inconsistencies noted in MidState Medical Center’s 17 

responses to the completion question and discuss our 18 

inpatient department’s current range of services, 19 

transportation issues, and Rushford’s current and proposed 20 

role. 21 
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   In addition, I would also like to address 1 

MidState Medical Center’s original CON, which is Docket 2 

No. 92-567, when they were formerly known as Veteran’s 3 

Memorial Medical Center.  4 

   I am by no means an attorney, but I would 5 

like to share the views of our department through the eyes 6 

of a health care professional, and, also, if I may, submit 7 

letters to the editor, unsolicited letters from patients, 8 

and editorials in support of keeping our unit open. 9 

   So I would like to start by saying that I 10 

respectfully appreciate what Hartford Health Care 11 

Corporation, what Lucille Janatka and Dr. Balkunas at HCC 12 

are proposing on a fiscal standpoint, however, there are 13 

some discrepancies that I’d like to address. 14 

   Number one, I have a table that lists in 15 

2011 the amount of transfers from behavioral health 16 

patients to other acute care facilities.  I believe that, 17 

prior to me, it was asked how many patients went to 18 

Natchaug.  The answer to that is eight.  Natchaug is one 19 

of HHC’s health care system.   20 

   The Institute of Living, as well, is part 21 
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of HHC, 33.  The primary amount of patients that were sent 1 

to other facilities that were in it that were the largest 2 

amount were St. Vincent’s Medical Center at 42, St. 3 

Francis Hospital at 42, and Masonicare at 45. 4 

   It was stated in I don’t recall whose 5 

testimony that 25 percent of our patients that need extra 6 

care are provided by HOCC, HHC and MidState, so I’d like 7 

to submit that. 8 

   Also, I have responses to MidState’s CON, 9 

and I am going to hope to speak quickly to get my five 10 

minutes in. 11 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Let me just 12 

interrupt you there.   13 

   MS. DUCLOS:  Yes, please do. 14 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Did you want to 15 

submit those documents as exhibits today? 16 

   MS. DUCLOS:   I would like to. 17 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Do you have an 18 

objection, counsel? 19 

   MS. FELDMAN:  I haven’t seen them. 20 

   MS. DUCLOS:  I would be glad to.  It was 21 
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right off the Certificate of Need answers, or it might 1 

have been in the original CON application, so I would be 2 

glad to share it with you. 3 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Do you have more 4 

than one copy? 5 

   MS. DUCLOS:  I believe I might.  It might 6 

take me some time, but I’m under the gun, if the clock is 7 

still running. 8 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  No.  I’ll stop 9 

the clock for you.  I want to get this settled. 10 

   MS. DUCLOS:  I believe, if you look 11 

perhaps under the original CON or the answers -- 12 

   MR. LOWRY:  She’s referring to page 10 of 13 

Exhibit B. 14 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Thank you. 15 

   MS. DUCLOS:  Thank you.  I appreciate 16 

that.  Please let me know when I may continue. 17 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Okay, Ms. 18 

Duclos, that’s already in the exhibits, since it’s part of 19 

the application. 20 

   MS. DUCLOS:  Okay. 21 
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   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  So you do not 1 

need to make that an exhibit today. 2 

   MS. DUCLOS:  Okay.  I will not make it an 3 

exhibit, however, I believe it answers your prior 4 

questions that were important, as to how many of HHC’s 5 

patients go to HHC facilities. 6 

   MS. FELDMAN:  That was not the testimony. 7 

I just want to clarify that. 8 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Thank you. 9 

   MS. DUCLOS:  Okay.  Duly noted.  May I 10 

continue? 11 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  You may. 12 

   MS. DUCLOS:  Okay.  It was also stated by 13 

Elliott Joseph that they have a vision of quality of care 14 

qualified professionals, etcetera.  I find it very, very 15 

interesting to note that our psychiatrist, Dr. John 16 

Nazarian’s resume or C.V. was not listed in the 17 

application for the CON. 18 

   It touted all of the psychiatrists and 19 

their articles at HOCC, and I find it interesting to note 20 

that Dr. Nazarian is a Board Certified psychiatrist with a 21 
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sub-specialty in addiction services and, in fact, has a 1 

private suboxone clinic in West Hartford, so he does have 2 

qualifications. 3 

   I would also like to address Lucille 4 

Janatka’s responses, that she is a major employer in 5 

Meriden, which, indeed, she is.  I’ve been there 32 years.  6 

Behind me are many qualified nurses.  It was told to us 7 

that we would not be provided any special inclusion into 8 

being a part of the staff at HOCC. 9 

   In other words, if we were terminated as a 10 

unit, that we would not have any special preferential jobs 11 

at HOCC, however, I do recall reading somewhere on this 12 

CON that, in speaking about the psychiatrists, that they 13 

would be welcomed to be part of HOCC’s staff. 14 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  One more minute, 15 

Ms. Duclos. 16 

   MS. DUCLOS:  Okay.  I have one more minute 17 

left? 18 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  One more minute. 19 

   MS. DUCLOS:  Oh, well, then, let me just 20 

say that I would like to provide the responses to MidState 21 
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CON, and I’m wondering how I might go about doing that, 1 

because it addresses inconsistencies. 2 

   HOCC will provide a broader range of 3 

groups that are not available on IPD, and, indeed, we do 4 

provide psychiatric education using evidence-based 5 

practice, and we routinely use Clozapine, as they stated 6 

they do, and anti-psychotic medications. 7 

   A great concern is if we are closed, 8 

patients that are in the emergency department that are in 9 

need of restraints, or IM medications will not be accepted 10 

at other facilities, because they’re deemed too acute, yet 11 

they’d be able to go on our unit. 12 

   It also states that the transportation 13 

issue and vouchers, which are for family members, however, 14 

we feel that it is important to incorporate the whole 15 

picture of having clergy, the case managers. 16 

   And sometimes people only have one friend. 17 

They need to be provided vouchers.  It also states that 18 

they had no present plan, MidState had no present plan to 19 

utilize the six beds, with the potential of the ten beds, 20 

and I’d like to state for the record that, when I started 21 
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there 10 years ago, nine years ago, there were 10 1 

available psych beds. 2 

   Two of those rooms are now equipment 3 

rooms.  A year ago, two of the other potential rooms that 4 

we could use to expand our unit was made into doctor on-5 

call rooms, therefore, negating the possibility of 6 

expanding our unit. 7 

   And, also, only one patient was 8 

transferred to HOCC.  Debbie Labutis will testify to that.  9 

That’s part of -- two.  Two.  I apologize.  Two. It 10 

describes therapies at HOCC not available here.  11 

   We do have components of the CBT, and it 12 

was stated by MMC we do not provide individual supportive 13 

therapy for patients, who experience psychosis, and this 14 

is more than not the truth. 15 

   We have the luxury of having the time to 16 

spend one-on-one time for our patients.   17 

   Also, it was asked if there were any 18 

special populations that utilize services that require 19 

them to be transferred that we do not admit to MMC, and I 20 

would like to state for the record that we frequently have 21 
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geriatric psych patients on our unit that other facilities 1 

will not take. 2 

   It was addressed that an increase in 3 

acuity in like the safer patients are going to stay at 4 

facilities, and MidState’s response by having four 5 

additional beds to 10, that HOCC would mitigate or impact 6 

the length of stay, however, it’s interesting to note that 7 

our length of stay at MMC was 6.4 days.  HOCC was 8.74 8 

days. 9 

   What I would really like to address, since 10 

I really have no time -- 11 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  I’m going to 12 

stop you there.  You mentioned that you wanted to submit a 13 

document. 14 

   MS. DUCLOS:  I would. 15 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Okay, what is 16 

that document?  Is that the document you were just reading 17 

off of? 18 

   MS. DUCLOS:  No.  In my original pre-trial 19 

testimony, what I felt very compelling to submit to you is 20 

Docket No. 92-567, which was the original CON for 21 
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Veteran’s Memorial Medical Center to open the facility, 1 

now known as MidState Medical Center, at 435 Lewis Avenue, 2 

and I have taken out several of the pages, which state 3 

that -- 4 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Okay, I’m going 5 

to stop you.  Let me just stop you there.  If you want to 6 

submit these documents as exhibits, submit them to my 7 

office by the end of this week. 8 

   MS. DUCLOS:  I will. 9 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  And, also, make 10 

sure that the Applicant and the other Intervenors receive 11 

copies of those, as well. 12 

   MS. DUCLOS:  I would be glad to do that. 13 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Thank you.  14 

Counsel, do you have any Cross? 15 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Excuse me.  These documents 16 

that are going to be submitted, are these late files? 17 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  They will be 18 

late files, yes, and you will have an opportunity to 19 

object. 20 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Okay. 21 
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   MS. DUCLOS:  There’s a great concern. 1 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Counsel, do you 2 

have any Cross of this Intervenor? 3 

   MS. FELDMAN:  No, I do not. 4 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Okay.  Thank 5 

you. 6 

   MS. DUCLOS:  Thank you for your time. 7 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Okay.  At this 8 

time, I’d like to ask any public officials that are in the 9 

room to please step forward.  I understand we have a few. 10 

   MS. TERRY GERRATANA:  Good afternoon. 11 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Good afternoon. 12 

   MS. GERRATANA:  My name is State Senator 13 

Terry Gerratana.  I serve in the 6th District, and I’m 14 

here today addressing this hearing on behalf of one of my 15 

hospitals that I have in my legislative district, and 16 

that’s The Hospital of Central Connecticut. 17 

   I’m here today in support of the expansion 18 

of the psychiatric care for the central Connecticut area. 19 

When The Hospital of Central Connecticut approached me 20 

with their current proposal, I thought back to a time when 21 
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they took the initiative to establish both psychiatric 1 

care at the hospital and, then, subsequently, an 2 

outpatient clinic back in the 1970s, while I was working 3 

at the then New Britain General Hospital. 4 

   Mental illness and a comprehensive 5 

approach in care were limited and, in some cases, unheard 6 

of back then.  I thought it was both brave and sound 7 

medical policy for our community. 8 

   Today, HOCC is part of Hartford Health 9 

Care, a regional collaboration of health care entities 10 

mainly in the central Connecticut area. 11 

   The proposal to consolidate inpatient 12 

behavioral health care on one campus makes sense.  It will 13 

deliver better quality care, with enhancements to 14 

treatment and rehabilitation resources. 15 

   These will be possible in the proposed 16 

larger 32-bed unit and would otherwise not -- which would 17 

otherwise not exist in the small six-bed availability at 18 

MidState, in my opinion.  I apologize.  I’m coming down 19 

with a cold. 20 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  That’s okay. 21 
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   MS. GERRATANA:  I understand these 1 

enhancements will include many more modalities, such as 2 

CBT and, also, DBT, and, also, music and art therapy.  3 

   Rushford Center, another Hartford Health 4 

Care partner, will also continue to provide clinical 5 

assessments for all behavioral health patients in the 6 

MidState Emergency Department and will facilitate 7 

placement of patients to the HOCC inpatient unit, if 8 

necessary. 9 

   This insures that all aspects of 10 

outpatient, community and crisis care will remain at 11 

MidState and continue to serve the Meriden community. 12 

   I like the approach that Hartford Health 13 

Care is taking of fulfilling their mission, and this is a 14 

collaborative health care approach.  It is a way to 15 

provide better access and services. 16 

   While this is much more comprehensive of 17 

an approach, it will also offer many more quality choices 18 

in care that smaller, individual entities cannot offer. 19 

   Now I did have some concerns when I had my 20 

discussions, and I’ve had a couple of discussions with The 21 
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Hospital of Central Connecticut.  One of my concerns, of 1 

course, was about the employment status of the current 2 

employees at MidState. 3 

   I asked them what would happen to them. 4 

After meeting with both HOCC and MidState, I am sure that 5 

they will be able to continue working at MidState if they 6 

choose.  MidState will continue to accept behavioral 7 

health patients in their ED, and these health care 8 

professionals will be needed to administer care.  That is 9 

my understanding. 10 

   Additionally, these employees have 11 

expertise and training in either MedSurg or emergency 12 

care, so their skills could be utilized anywhere in an 13 

appropriate health care setting at MidState. 14 

   Now I also had another concern, and that 15 

was how the families and caregivers of behavioral health 16 

patients currently at MidState would be able to visit and 17 

have access to their loved ones if they are transferred to 18 

HOCC. 19 

   I have been assured that transportation 20 

arrangements, and, indeed, I did talk to the 21 
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administrators about the taxi vouchers as a way of 1 

offering transportation arrangements for these family 2 

members. 3 

   In fact, very often, of course, family 4 

members are an essential part of the recovery.  Family 5 

therapy is an essential component of recovery with these 6 

patients. 7 

   I urge OHCA and the Department of Public 8 

Health to approve the Certificate of Need application 9 

proposed by MidState Medical Center, and I thank you for 10 

this opportunity to share my opinion and your time and 11 

your consideration today. 12 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Thank you, 13 

Senator. 14 

   MS. GERRATANA:  You’re welcome. 15 

   COURT REPORTER:  One moment, please. 16 

   JUDGE BRIAN MAHON:  Good afternoon. 17 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Good afternoon. 18 

   JUDGE MAHON:  I’m Judge Brian Mahon.  I’m 19 

the Probate Judge for the Probate District of Meriden.  20 

I’ve served as a Judge in this community for the past 21 
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eight years, and I find that there is an overwhelming 1 

mental health need in our community. 2 

   I see cases in my office on a weekly basis 3 

of the elderly, the mentally ill, and I spend many hours 4 

at MidState Medical Center conducting hearings for 5 

commitments, as well as psych med hearings. 6 

   I find that the majority of patients that 7 

I see at MidState are people of lower socioeconomic steps 8 

in the community, and people, who are of particular need 9 

of community resources. 10 

   I find that the families that I deal with 11 

of these people are families, who are, many times, do not 12 

speak English, many times are under-educated and don’t 13 

understand how they would be able to get to other 14 

communities for the visitation of their patients and help 15 

in the therapeutic sessions that the patients would 16 

receive. 17 

   I have real concerns about a community of 18 

61,000, with no inpatient psychiatric unit within our 19 

community, and I think that I -- I don’t know how many 20 

other cities, I think Meriden is the tenth largest city in 21 
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the state, how many other cities of our size do not have a 1 

psychiatric inpatient unit.  I have a feeling that it’s 2 

very few. 3 

   I also have a concern about the voucher 4 

system, about the taxi system, and people being able to 5 

get to New Britain from Meriden. 6 

   Also, I have a concern about the hearings. 7 

As I say, I conduct many hearings.  If we move this unit 8 

to New Britain, you’re going to take away some of my 9 

business, which I’m just kidding.  I mean it’s going to 10 

make my job easier, but I’m not interested in having my 11 

job any easier. 12 

   What happens is, when hearings are held, 13 

attorneys are appointed to represent the patients.  There 14 

will be now out-of-town attorneys, who will be 15 

representing these patients in New Britain.  16 

   There will be an out-of-town Judge, who 17 

will be hearing the cases.  One of the unique things of 18 

the Probate system in the State of Connecticut is we are a 19 

community-based system, and there is familiarity with me 20 

when I go into the hospital.  Patients are, often times, 21 
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patients, who I have seen numerous times before. 1 

   I think the patients feel more familiar 2 

with me and with my decisions, and my feeling is that to 3 

move this is going to be really taking away from the 4 

community that I’m trying to serve.  Thank you. 5 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Thank you, 6 

Judge.  Are there any other public officials, who wish to 7 

speak here tonight?  At this time, I’d just like to take a 8 

five-minute break. 9 

   (Off the record) 10 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Folks?  As 11 

everyone can see, we have a lot of folks here tonight, so 12 

I just want to make the announcement that, if any of you 13 

need to leave that would normally be giving verbal 14 

testimony here this evening as a member of the public, you 15 

do have the option of submitting that testimony in writing 16 

to my office, so you do not have to stay this evening. 17 

   OHCA has some questions now, so we’ll 18 

start.  Laurie, would you like to start?  Brian? 19 

   MR. BRIAN CARNEY:  Sure.  I’m Brian 20 

Carney, member of OHCA staff.  I just have a couple of 21 
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questions for the Applicants, following along with what we 1 

were discussing before in testimony, about preferential 2 

admission status. 3 

   How often do you think that it will occur 4 

that MidState referral will not have the ability to be 5 

placed at The Hospital of Central Connecticut? 6 

   MS. FELDMAN:  I’m going to ask Dr. 7 

Balkunas to answer that. 8 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  I don’t think it will 9 

happen terribly frequently, since our average daily census 10 

right now is about 18 or 19 patients, so we hope that it 11 

will happen infrequently. 12 

   MR. CARNEY:  Any better information, as to 13 

could it happen once a week, once a month?  It’s just hard 14 

to tell at this point? 15 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  It’s so fluid, the unit, in 16 

terms of admissions and discharges.  We get people, who 17 

have sometimes private room needs, because they have 18 

medical illnesses, or they’re infected.  It’s really, you 19 

know, it would just be a complete guess on my part.  I 20 

don’t want to throw that out. 21 
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   MR. CARNEY:  Okay, but you did say that 1 

four or five discharges occur? 2 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  On a 32-bed unit, you’d 3 

have about four or five discharges per day, yes. 4 

   MR. CARNEY:  So, hopefully, the wait 5 

wouldn’t be too much. 6 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  Yes. 7 

   MR. CARNEY:  Okay.  Going along with the 8 

whole bed issue, how is it determined that 10 additional 9 

staff beds at the New Britain campus was the optimal 10 

number for this proposal? 11 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  Well, in part, it’s a space 12 

issue, as well, in our building.  Our building is a rather 13 

old building.  When we worked with the architect, the 14 

number we really came up with was 32. 15 

   In addition, that does add beds to the 16 

current compliment of the combined, the beds at MidState 17 

and The Hospital of Central Connecticut, which we thought 18 

was an excellent thing. 19 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Brian, we can supplement 20 

that response.  Dr. Larcen was part of the planning 21 
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process, too, and can provide more information to respond 1 

to your question, if that’s okay. 2 

   MR. CARNEY:  Okay, sure.  And maybe I can 3 

just follow-up with could that be adjusted at some point 4 

in the future, based on the demand? 5 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Okay, let Dr. Larcen. 6 

   DR. LARCEN:  When we did the planning, we 7 

did a very careful review of every patient that was 8 

leaving the MidState ED for other facilities and looked at 9 

how many we thought would be retained and could be 10 

serviced and calculated the expected demand, and the four 11 

beds more than adequately covered that demand. 12 

   If you look in the application, it shows 13 

you how many incremental admissions we expect, and you can 14 

also see how that matches up against the number of 15 

patients that were referred out. 16 

   Obviously, the pediatric patients and the 17 

geriatric patients would most likely continue to be 18 

referred out, so it would just be the balance of the adult 19 

patients, so we made, I think, an aggressive approach to 20 

retaining those patients, plus allowing some growth. 21 
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   MR. CARNEY:  Thank you.  Laurie? 1 

   MS. LAURIE GRECI:  Laurie Greci, OHCA 2 

staff.  Not a lot has been talked about here at the 3 

hearing about substance abuse or patients with 4 

comorbidity. 5 

   If you had a patient that was brought to 6 

the ED, now this is a question for the Applicant, of 7 

course, if you had a patient that was brought to the ED 8 

that was under the influence of alcohol and needed to be 9 

almost hospitalized or hospitalized, would that patient be 10 

allowed to be admitted to MMC, or would he or she be 11 

considered a psychiatric patient and be referred over to 12 

HOCC? 13 

   MS. FELDMAN:  I’m going to ask Dr. 14 

Balkunas to respond. 15 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  Given our experience at The 16 

Hospital of Central Connecticut, the sorts of patients 17 

that you’re talking about fall into two major categories. 18 

   Patients that require relatively large 19 

doses of anxiolytic medications, so that they won’t go 20 

into major withdrawal or delirium tremens from alcohol, 21 
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are routinely admitted to a medicine unit, since they need 1 

to be on a telemetry med. 2 

   Other patients that are in withdrawal from 3 

alcohol, but aren’t as ill, can be managed on the 4 

psychiatric unit, which we routinely do, with oral 5 

anxiolytic medication. 6 

   MS. GRECI:  Can someone from MidState 7 

Medical Center give an overview of the history of the 8 

psychiatric services inpatient, well, starting back with 9 

Veterans and Meriden/Wallingford up to current? 10 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Is there a specific area 11 

that you want them to focus on, Laurie? 12 

   MS. GRECI:  Well, yes.  It would be the 13 

size and how the beds have been reduced, and, also, the 14 

populations that they have chosen to maintain treating 15 

versus the geriatric and the pediatrics going out. 16 

   MS. JANATKA:  MidState Medical Center, as 17 

you all know, is the merger of two hospitals, and, at the 18 

time that MidState became MidState, we opened with six 19 

psychiatric beds. 20 

   We worked with a swing, initially a swing 21 
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opportunity with MedSurg, but that became very difficult, 1 

because, as you know, psychiatric beds need a very 2 

specific facility, so we did isolate the six beds and 3 

worked with the six beds. 4 

   When we went to OHCA to ask for an 5 

expansion of our Emergency Department and we planned the 6 

ABU, at that time, we were also planning to delete our 7 

beds.  At that time, Christine Vogel had instructed us to 8 

go from six beds to eight beds, and, at the completion of 9 

our construction project, that was the plan, that we would 10 

move from six to eight beds. 11 

   Our construction project allowed us to 12 

increase beds in the facility, which, then, freed up the 13 

space to be able to go from six to eight, and that 14 

actually happened -- we completed our project in 2011. 15 

   In 2011, we also, or very shortly after, 16 

it might have been the end of 2010, and, then, the 17 

beginning of 2011, The Hospital of Central Connecticut 18 

came into our system, and, at that point in time, we began 19 

a major study of behavioral health services in our system, 20 

and it didn’t seem appropriate at that time to change our 21 
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compliment, until we had a full survey done and had an 1 

understanding of what our needs were. 2 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Ms. Greci, I just want to 3 

clarify.  So there were several CONs that were referred to 4 

by one of the Intervenors.  There was the original docket 5 

number, 92-567, which you have in your possession, which 6 

spoke about the swing bed, four psych beds, with six beds 7 

being swing beds. 8 

   What I think Mrs. Janatka just clarified 9 

is they committed to doing six beds, even though they were 10 

only required to do four.  Back in 2007, when they went 11 

before OHCA with the request to terminate the unit at that 12 

particular point in time, I believe the Commissioner 13 

stated that they should continue to operate eight beds, 14 

and we believe that to actually be somewhat of an error, 15 

because, at that time, we were only operating six. 16 

   And there was a discrepancy in some of our 17 

attachments.  One of our financial attachments said eight, 18 

but we were operating six, but, at that time, even though 19 

Mrs. Janatka was planning on doing the eight, even though 20 

it was six that we were operating and we’d only be 21 



 
 HEARING RE:  OFFICE OF HEALTH CARE ACCESS 
 NOVEMBER 7, 2012 
 
 

 

 
 POST REPORTING SERVICE 
 HAMDEN, CT  (800) 262-4102 

95

continuing six, there were changes within the system by 1 

way of HOCC becoming a member and the planning starting to 2 

be undertaken. 3 

   MS. GRECI:  The geriatric patients, have 4 

you routinely always referred them out? 5 

   MS. JANATKA:  Yes.  We have always worked 6 

very closely with Masonic.  They have a geriatric psych, 7 

geriatric psych unit, and our patients are well-cared for 8 

there. 9 

   MS. GRECI:  I have a couple of questions, 10 

just to clarify some testimony that was provided, so it 11 

should be pretty quick. 12 

   The transportation, it said that there’s a 13 

bus that goes from Meriden Mall to Hartford, I’m sorry, 14 

Central Connecticut.  That would be if somebody was at the 15 

hospital.  What about the balance of the city?  Is there a 16 

bus system that people can get to New Britain from? 17 

   MS. JANATKA:  The answer is yes, but let 18 

me speak to transportation, because it’s been such an 19 

issue, and there seems to be still confusion about it, and 20 

I want to make it very clear, that we will be working 21 
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individually with patients and their families or loved 1 

ones, whomever is appropriate, to determine what is the 2 

best option for them? 3 

   It might be van service.  If we find that 4 

there’s a lot of need, maybe it’s van, maybe it’s shuttle, 5 

taxi voucher, I feel that, you know, we are making every 6 

effort to insure that we’re going to meet the individual 7 

needs of the patients, including paying for this, as well. 8 

   Is there anything more I can say about 9 

transportation? 10 

   MS. GRECI:  Just, you know, we’re just 11 

trying to get all of the facts into the record. 12 

   MS. JANATKA:  I understand.  That’s why I 13 

want to make sure. 14 

   MS. GRECI:  Yeah.  Just to clarify that 15 

people aren’t going to just like live right across from 16 

the medical center. 17 

   MR. CARNEY:  Who would determine who was 18 

appropriate? 19 

   MS. JANATKA:  I think that determination 20 

needs to be at the time of the transfer and the admission 21 
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that is going to be planned at HOCC with the Emergency 1 

Department staff, the patient, and their significant 2 

other, a family member or person that’s with them.  That’s 3 

when that discussion needs to take place. 4 

   Certainly, the discussion might also take 5 

place when the patient is at HOCC if there are 6 

transportation needs that are identified after they meet 7 

with us. 8 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  I just have a 9 

question on transportation.  I appreciate your testimony 10 

here tonight regarding the transportation, but I’m 11 

concerned that I still do not have anything concrete to 12 

exactly explain the protocol that will be used if these 13 

patients and their family members or whoever else it may 14 

be need this transportation. 15 

   MS. JANATKA:  Would we be able to provide 16 

that to you in a late file? 17 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Absolutely. 18 

   MS. JANATKA:  Would that be all right?  19 

Let’s do that for you. 20 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Absolutely.  21 
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Thank you. 1 

   MS. GRECI:  I’d like to address 2 

recidivism.  How often do a lot of these patients require 3 

readmission to an inpatient in a given year?  What kind of 4 

percentage are we looking at? 5 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  We do track the number of 6 

readmissions over seven, 14, 30 days.  I think each 7 

individual entity within the system has different data.  8 

It really depends on the patient’s diagnosis, the two 9 

major groups.  The patients with schizophrenia, or 10 

schizophrenic-like illnesses, as well as substance abuse 11 

patients, seem to come to the hospital, are readmitted 12 

most frequently. 13 

   That said, we all have pretty strong 14 

outpatient treatment programs, which mitigates against 15 

readmission, so our data on readmission is actually pretty 16 

good.  It’s pretty low. 17 

   MS. GRECI:  Good.  As Brian would like to 18 

say, when you say low, are you saying once every two 19 

years, once a year? 20 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  The most recent data I have 21 
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for our facility over a 30-day period I think there was 1 

only two patients that came back to the hospital, which 2 

actually is pretty good. 3 

   MS. GRECI:  There was some testimony 4 

provided from an Intervenor about too acute to transfer to 5 

a different facility.  Can you comment on that, please? 6 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  Well I can’t speak to the 7 

experience of MidState’s emergency room, but we routinely 8 

take all comers.  Actually, and I’ll make a point later in 9 

my public testimony, at our hospital, I run the inpatient 10 

unit.  We pride ourselves on taking all patients, 11 

regardless of diagnosis. 12 

   The fact of the matter is the large 13 

majority of patients that we admit are very ill patients, 14 

patients, who may otherwise be in a State facility, to be 15 

frank, so this is what we do every day all the time.  It’s 16 

nothing unique, and there are certainly ways to calm 17 

patients before they transport. 18 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Laurie, Lucille would like 19 

to speak about the stabilization process that occurs in 20 

the ED at MidState before patients -- 21 
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   MS. GRECI:  That would have been one of my 1 

questions, so that would be wonderful.  Thank you. 2 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Okay. 3 

   MS. JANATKA:  Okay.  I want to try to 4 

address this as clearly as possible.  We do have an Acute 5 

Behavioral Health Unit.  It’s a nine-bed unit.  It’s a 6 

locked unit in our Emergency Department.   7 

   They’re private rooms, staffed with 8 

psychiatric staff.  This unit really provides dignity, 9 

respect, safety and excellent crisis intervention and care 10 

for those patients that are so acutely ill that we need to 11 

stabilize them before they could go anywhere, whether it 12 

might be upstairs, or whether it might be to another 13 

facility. 14 

   Is there anything more that I can explain 15 

to you around that particular patient population? 16 

   MS. GRECI:  I think, perhaps, maybe if you 17 

describe what you mean by stabilize, just for the record, 18 

so we understand what the clinical issues are. 19 

   MS. JANATKA:  I need a clinician to do 20 

that. 21 
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   DR. BALKUNAS:  Well, basically, if you’re 1 

talking about agitation, and I think that’s what you’re 2 

driving at, correct? 3 

   MS. GRECI:  Um-hum. 4 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  So there are agents, who 5 

use standard medications.  Some of them are anti-psychotic 6 

medications.  Some of them are anxiolytic medications, 7 

often a combination, where you can calm the large 8 

majority, if not, all patients if you need to to transport 9 

them, absolutely. 10 

   MS. GRECI:  Another question I have, when 11 

patients do come to the ED, how often are they accompanied 12 

by a family member or a loved one, or how quickly do 13 

family members or loved ones be contacted to come to the 14 

ED? 15 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  Well contacting a third 16 

party is routine.  It’s part of routine care for every 17 

single patient, not only to have somebody come, we need 18 

collateral information, because, often, the patients are 19 

so sick we can’t get any good history from them. 20 

   So if they don’t come with them, then we 21 



 
 HEARING RE:  OFFICE OF HEALTH CARE ACCESS 
 NOVEMBER 7, 2012 
 
 

 

 
 POST REPORTING SERVICE 
 HAMDEN, CT  (800) 262-4102 

102

immediately contact a family member to get more history. I 1 

can’t give you numbers on exactly how many, in terms of 2 

percentages. 3 

   MS. GRECI:  That’s okay.  Thank you. 4 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  I just have a 5 

couple of follow-up questions.  There’s been some 6 

discussion here tonight about the priority beds for 7 

MidState patients, and, certainly, the Intervenors are 8 

concerned about that. 9 

   Has there been discussion among the 10 

Applicants regarding actually dedicating a certain amount 11 

of beds at HOCC for these patients? 12 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  We’ve been meeting over 13 

many, many months as a group toward putting together this 14 

application, and really have discussed every facet, 15 

transfer process, transportation, etcetera. 16 

   The thing is, if you think about it, if 17 

you were to say we’re going to dedicate 10 beds solely to 18 

MidState patients and not admit anyone else, then what 19 

you’re doing is limiting access to other patients, who 20 

have critical needs. 21 
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   But I think our process is a really 1 

excellent one.  We will routinely call MidState’s 2 

emergency room to see not only if they had someone in 3 

their ABU, but if there’s somebody in the medical part of 4 

the emergency room, who they think may need an admission 5 

to Hospital of Central Connecticut. 6 

   If there is, a bed will be held for them, 7 

regardless of the fact that we may someone in our 8 

emergency room, who needs admission. 9 

   If they don’t have any patients either in 10 

their ABU or who potentially would be admitted and we had 11 

someone in our emergency room, who really needed a bed, of 12 

course, we would admit them, and, then, the following day, 13 

given the fact that there are, on average, four to five 14 

discharges, the next day the MidState patient would be 15 

admitted and be given priority again. 16 

   The priority is where it needs to be, 17 

because of the clinical needs of the patients, but we’re 18 

certainly not going to fill up all 10 beds with people 19 

from outside the Meriden/Wallingford area.  I just don’t 20 

see that happening. 21 
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   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Okay.  I 1 

appreciate your testimony.  Are the Applicants at all 2 

willing to dedicate any specific number of beds to 3 

MidState patients?  I’m not saying -- I understand there 4 

will be 10 new beds.  Has there been any discussion, and 5 

are the Applicants willing to dedicate any of those beds 6 

to MidState? 7 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  Well that’s an interesting 8 

question.  We didn’t discuss dedicating a number smaller 9 

than 10 beds to MidState, but, for the same reason, that 10 

if you had another patients, who needed services, you have 11 

their unfilled bed, and, then, the sick patient in your 12 

emergency room, and you really don’t want to keep people 13 

in the emergency room overnight if we can avoid it.  14 

That’s really a goal of the whole system. 15 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Attorney Hansted, to answer 16 

your question, we absolutely did consider that, but we 17 

were also considering the overall needs to the state and 18 

the community of all patients, and given the fact that 19 

with a larger unit we were very confidently expecting that 20 

there would be a significant amount of turnover on a daily 21 
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basis, that the amount of time that a MidState patient 1 

would have to potentially, but unlikely, have to wait to 2 

be transferred from what is essentially an inpatient unit 3 

in the ABU setting. 4 

   This is not your typical ED, you know, 5 

pod, where people are sort of waiting to get a bed.  This 6 

is very much like an inpatient unit, so while they wait 7 

there, they are getting treatment, and it’s very unlikely 8 

that they would not be in a bed within 24 hours, but if 9 

OHCA is to direct us and say that you wouldn’t want us to, 10 

if there were no patients at the MidState ED waiting for a 11 

bed at HOCC, that you would want us to hold it versus 12 

giving a patient, who needs the bed, you know, we would, 13 

you know, certainly take that under consideration, but, at 14 

this point, we try to come up with approach that really 15 

made the most sense for the entire community and, most 16 

importantly, the MidState patients. 17 

   We’re very confident that our proposal 18 

will provide a ready number of beds at any given time for 19 

MidState patients, so it’s very unlikely that we’re ever 20 

going to be in that situation, but, in the event that we 21 
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are, it’s probably not going to be more than 24 hours 1 

before they’re in a bed, and there are many hospitals in 2 

the state, where patients are waiting for beds much longer 3 

than 24 hours. 4 

   In fact, that’s why the length of stay has 5 

gone up in many hospitals, because people are waiting for 6 

transfer to a long-term facility. 7 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Okay. 8 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  Can I just add something, 9 

too? 10 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Sure. 11 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  There will be times, I 12 

think, as well, where the patients from 13 

Meriden/Wallingford may exceed the 10 beds if there’s a 14 

clinical need, and that would be fine, as well. 15 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Okay, thank you. 16 

   MS. MARTONE:  I would just like to offer 17 

to the Applicant, if there’s any additional evidence that 18 

you’d like to put forward to the office, in terms of 19 

insuring access to behavioral health services for the 20 

residents of your area, this would be your opportunity to 21 
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do that. 1 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Right now? 2 

   MS. MARTONE:  Yup. 3 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Well I think, you know, in 4 

the application and in our responses to the completeness 5 

questions, we worked very hard and very thoroughly and 6 

carefully to be completely realistic, honest and 7 

transparent, in terms of our proposal. 8 

   There’s absolutely no way to predict 9 

anything, anywhere, at any given time, so we did our best 10 

to estimate how we could cushion the needs for MidState 11 

patients.  12 

   Right now, at the MidState facility, there 13 

are six beds, and we are proposing that there be 10 beds, 14 

so we believe firmly that not only will there be increased 15 

access, but, more importantly, there will be enhanced 16 

quality for all the reasons that you’ve heard in the 17 

testimony provided by our clinicians, Dr. McIntyre, Dr. 18 

Balkunas and Dr. Larcen. 19 

   This is about quality and enhancing care 20 

and, also, stabilizing access in the community.  So we 21 
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think our proposal speaks to that.  If there’s something, 1 

in particular, that we perhaps are missing, you know, 2 

we’re certainly open to adjusting the proposal to reflect 3 

that. 4 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  So it’s the 5 

Applicant’s position that the expansiveness of the program 6 

leads to better quality?  Is that correct? 7 

   MS. FELDMAN:  In part.  I think we had 8 

several positions that we were taking, in terms of why we 9 

think this is absolutely an increased access and 10 

enhancement in care. 11 

   I think Dr. McIntyre, all the clinicians, 12 

once again, had testified that, with a larger unit, 13 

there’s going to be more opportunities for patients to 14 

socially interact in a therapeutic way. 15 

   There’s going to be more opportunities for 16 

patients to match up with specific staff, who suit their 17 

personalities and their specific needs.  There’s going to 18 

be actual increase in the number of clinicians, who are 19 

going to add the scope of expertise available to these 20 

patients. 21 
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   So we are, in fact, saying that size does 1 

matter, in terms of the delivery of quality behavioral 2 

health care. 3 

   MS. MARTONE:  That’s building the size of 4 

it at HOCC. 5 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Correct. 6 

   MS. MARTONE:  Not at MidState. 7 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Not at MidState, because 8 

even if we were to increase MidState’s unit from six to 9 

10, or 12, or 14, if you look at the units in the state, 10 

and I think Dr. Larcen can speak to this, also, most of 11 

the units in the state, I think the next largest, next 12 

smallest unit in the state is 14 beds, but most units are 13 

22, 24 and up. 14 

   And, as you heard Dr. McIntyre state 15 

earlier, based on his experience nationally and 16 

internationally, the best practice is a larger unit. 17 

   He also testified to the fact that 18 

environment does matter.  It does influence outcomes, in 19 

terms of how the patient does, and one of the articles 20 

that we attached in our application speaks to that 21 
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specific issue. 1 

   I don’t know, Dr. Balkunas, if you want to 2 

speak more directly? 3 

   DR. BALKUNAS:  Yeah.  I just wanted to 4 

mention, too, just on the very concrete level, if you have 5 

a six-bed unit, you could have six patients with six 6 

different diagnoses.  To be completely frank, it’s 7 

incredibly difficult to give them any sort of appropriate 8 

care, so, on the 32-bed unit, you’ll have clusters of 9 

patients with similar diagnoses, which allow you to 10 

specialize group therapy, etcetera, some of the therapies 11 

we spoke about, which are clearly the therapeutic 12 

modalities in inpatient psychiatric units in the entire 13 

United States. 14 

   This will give us the opportunity to have 15 

similar patients together, so we can really focus on their 16 

diagnosis throughout a day, you know, maybe have four or 17 

five groups just for substance abuse.  You can’t do that 18 

on a six-bed unit.  It’s impossible to do. 19 

   MS. FELDMAN:  And, Kim, to answer your 20 

question, we believe, it’s our opinion, based on our 21 
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experts, that we can’t do it on a 10-bed unit at MidState 1 

or even a 14-bed unit.  It is not best practice, hence the 2 

decision to put the resources that are, you know, that 3 

we’re willing to commit to expanding and enhancing the 4 

HOCC unit, which will benefit not only the HOCC community, 5 

but the MidState community at the same time, and that was 6 

the decision that we made in our best judgment. 7 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  What number of 8 

beds would make it a best practice? 9 

   MS. FELDMAN:  We’ll let Dr. McIntyre 10 

respond, because I think that’s what -- 11 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Absolutely. 12 

   MS. MARTONE:  And if there’s information 13 

that you could submit on that that you have on best 14 

practices for a unit that you have not already submitted? 15 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Okay. 16 

   DR. McINTYRE:  Generally, most folks, who 17 

have looked at this, feel that units have somewhere 18 

between 14, or I used the number 15 before, 15 and 40 are 19 

ideal sizes. 20 

   As you get larger than that, if you get up 21 
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to an 80-bed unit of something, that’s not as effective, 1 

actually.  You would get diminishing returns after a 2 

period of time, and what those larger units often do is 3 

they’ll break them down into different wings, so if you 4 

have like, let’s say, a service that has 80 beds, you may 5 

have two 40-bed wings that operate somewhat independently, 6 

so, once you get over 40 to 50 beds on a single unit, it 7 

does become less effective. 8 

   So the ideal is somewhere in between 14, 9 

15 and 40, perhaps up to 50 beds. 10 

   MS. FELDMAN:  In all due respect, MidState 11 

is not proposing to expand its unit, and there’s no plan 12 

to do that, in terms of the discussion of, you know, would 13 

a 10-bed unit work?  But it certainly was in the 14 

consideration and thought processes that were engaged in 15 

to come to this proposal. 16 

   DR. McINTYRE:  One of the interesting 17 

things, in terms of the size of the unit that’s been 18 

mentioned sort of peripherally here, but not centrally, is 19 

the ABU.  I mean that unit, which has nine beds, 20 

essentially, is a powerful resource for patients in that 21 
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community, very powerful. 1 

   And I’ve got to tell you it is incredibly 2 

-- I’ve never seen a situation, in which an ABU has more 3 

beds than the inpatient service.  It’s always the other 4 

way around, that you have a smaller emergency than you do 5 

inpatient beds that are feeding it, so that resource of 6 

nine beds at MidState is a tremendous resource, as you 7 

heard, for treating, as well as assessing the needs of the 8 

persons, and, then, having to go to different places. 9 

   Remember, again, that when I looked at the 10 

figures, about 50 percent of patients from that unit go to 11 

other hospitals.  They don’t go upstairs to MidState. They 12 

go to other hospitals, and I believe that HOCC is the 13 

closest hospital that they can go to. 14 

   I think Middlesex was another one that was 15 

a little bit further away.  Geography is a little bit 16 

beyond me at this point, but a lot of patients from 17 

MidState and the emergency room do not get admitted to 18 

MidState, so the idea, you know, why they have to go all 19 

the way to HOCC, rather than going upstairs, half of them 20 

don’t now go upstairs, so that’s a very important issue to 21 
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keep in mind. 1 

   That ABU is a marvelous resource for this 2 

community. 3 

   MS. FELDMAN:  I also want to circle back 4 

to where we began our testimony, with Elliott Joseph 5 

talking about health care reform and the mandate that not 6 

only we have, but that OHCA has, to avoid duplication in 7 

services, so very much a part of this decision-making 8 

process was how could we be more efficient? 9 

   How could we best garner our services, 10 

and, at the same time, enhance the quality of services 11 

that we’re providing, and we think the proposal before you 12 

does exactly that.  And this proposal is a byproduct of an 13 

interdisciplinary group of folks with expertise from 14 

various behavioral health areas determining that this was, 15 

in fact, a win/win. 16 

   I think, you know, to the extent that Mr. 17 

Joseph can sort of speak to the issue of what he envisions 18 

for the system, in terms of his fiduciary duty, to deliver 19 

high-value, cost-effective services, we can, you know, 20 

explain to you why we decided not to for quality reasons 21 
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not to go from six, to 10, to 14, but, also, to avoid 1 

duplication. 2 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Before we get to 3 

him, I have one more question for the doctor, as long as 4 

we’re on this subject.  Excuse my ignorance on the 5 

clinical side of this, but if the hospital, if MidState 6 

were to start treating pediatric and adolescent patients 7 

in this regard, clinically speaking, could you expand the 8 

unit and treat them in groups that way, or are pediatrics 9 

and adolescents treated in a different manner than adults? 10 

   DR. McINTYRE:  They are treated in a 11 

different manner, and we have found that you do need 12 

specialized units for kids and adolescents.  In fact, in 13 

New York, and probably the same in Connecticut, having 14 

younger kids on an adult unit is not permissible, so you 15 

need to. 16 

   The other issue, and I think you’re 17 

raising a very good point, and we have talked about that, 18 

in terms of preparing for this hearing, that this is a 19 

very significant need, in terms of child and adolescent 20 

services, that there’s no question about that, and you’re 21 
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not unique.  It’s a problem here.  It’s a problem many, 1 

many places, but neither the status quo, or expanding a 2 

small number of beds at MidState, or the application 3 

directly addresses that issue at this point in time. 4 

   So, you’re right, there’s a piece of this, 5 

in terms of child and adolescent services, certainly child 6 

services, especially, that I think need some further work, 7 

but that, I think, is not germane to the question at this 8 

point, in terms of whether or not the beds at MidState 9 

should come over to HOCC, because in neither case do we 10 

have specialized child beds. 11 

   I think it’s a very valid issue for the 12 

future, and it may be that, in terms of resources 13 

available, again, as an outsider, my opinion would be that 14 

HOCC is going to be much better able to address those 15 

needs in the long-term than a small unit at MidState. 16 

   MS. FELDMAN:  Attorney Hansted, if we 17 

could have Dr. Larcen respond to your specific question 18 

about adolescent care? 19 

   HEARING OFFICER HANSTED:  Sure. 20 

   DR. LARCEN:  Before I do that, though, 21 
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your earlier question, about is there best practice about 1 

the size of units, I think that, if you look at the 2 

practice here in Connecticut, you have the data in your 3 

files, as to what the typical psychiatric unit is in a 4 

general community hospital. 5 

   If you exclude the five largest hospital 6 

programs, Hartford Hospital, Yale, St. Francis, St. 7 

Vincent’s -- I’m forgetting my fifth one.  St. Raphael’s, 8 

thank you.  I forgot. 9 

   If you exclude those five, you have 19 10 

hospitals that have psychiatric units.  Both the median 11 

and the mode is 20 beds, so I think we have the data by 12 

actual practice in Connecticut what the size is.  The size 13 

is in the twenties, and anything less than that is not 14 

practical. 15 

   And the few hospitals that are below that 16 

are all struggling and all two to three times the size of 17 

the hospital before us. 18 

   On the child and adolescent services 19 

within the state, there are six hospitals that provide 20 

child services within Connecticut right now, and, of 21 
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course, St. Raphael’s and Yale are now one, so I guess 1 

you’d say five hospitals with two programs. 2 

   And I’m an active member of the Behavioral 3 

Health Partnership Oversight Council.  We work with data 4 

on length of stay, recidivism, family engagement, and the 5 

data is persuasive that what we have done with the 6 

partnership is we have reduced the number of -- total 7 

number of days of care, and we have found a way to be more 8 

efficient in getting patients out into the community with 9 

the community services that they so often need. 10 

   So there’s no evidence right now in 11 

Connecticut that we are under-bedded with respect to the 12 

pediatric services, and that was a problem that was raised 13 

before this Commission a number of years ago. 14 

   The partnership has made a difference.  15 

I’m sure you could get the data from them that would be 16 

supportive of that, and, certainly, we can provide it to 17 

you. 18 

   To have an adolescent unit, again, you’re 19 

back to the economy of scale and the size.  You’d be 20 

talking -- you’re not talking five beds.  You’re talking 21 
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15 beds.  You’re talking 16 beds.   1 

   The Natchaug Adolescent Unit is 18 beds. 2 

Our combined child and adolescent is 24.  You need that 3 

size.  You need classrooms.  You need activity space.  4 

You’re talking about a completely different treatment 5 

environment.   6 

   It’s not a matter of taking an acute 7 

general hospital and just having pediatric site beds.  8 

You’re really talking about a complete comprehensive 9 

program that would be needed to do that, and, as I said, 10 

the data does not suggest that there is an unmet need in 11 

Connecticut right now, because of the work that we’ve done 12 

with the partnership.  Thank you. 13 

   MR. JOSEPH:  Thank you.  I just want to 14 

underscore a couple of points, if I may.  We are a not-15 

for-profit, community-based organization.  Hartford Health 16 

Care, The Hospital of Central Connecticut, MidState 17 

Medical Center, Natchaug, Rushford, the IOL, not-for-18 

profit, community-based. 19 

   We’re blessed by having community members, 20 

who sit on our Boards and advise us and govern us, people, 21 
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who live in these communities. 1 

   The decisions that we’re making to build a 2 

sustainable delivery system in the communities that we 3 

serve, our Boards labor over these questions, of how do we 4 

build sustainable health systems? 5 

   It’s not easy.  We’re instituting an 6 

enormous amount of change.  The world is changing around 7 

us even more quickly than we can keep up with in the 8 

health care arena, and we’re charged by the community, by 9 

the Board, who are community members, to make the changes 10 

necessary to create a sustainable delivery system. 11 

   When we find opportunities like this one, 12 

that from my point of view and from our point of view do 13 

three things, they improve quality, based on the clinical 14 

expertise you’ve heard from today, they actually lowered 15 

the cost of care and, in a certain way, they improve 16 

access, by adding more beds, those are homerun decisions 17 

for us. 18 

   Not to say that any of these decisions of 19 

change are easy, but when you’re able to lower cost, 20 

improve access, improve quality, the answer becomes pretty 21 
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obvious for our Boards and for us, as we meander through 1 

these difficult decisions that we have to make. 2 

   I understand perfectly well the concerns 3 

that are being raised.  They’re legitimate, they’re real, 4 

they’re things that we have to be sure we’ve all thought 5 

through together. 6 

   This notion of nine miles between HOCC and 7 

MidState, to me, I know it’s a very real issue for poor 8 

and vulnerable people in the local community, and we have 9 

to take those issues very seriously. 10 

   Beyond that, the notion that we would have 11 

an inpatient psych unit across Connecticut, no more than 12 

nine miles away from the next one, would be something that 13 

I don’t think anybody would vote for. 14 

   The nine miles, to me, is manageable.  I 15 

think we’ve made an incredible commitment you’ve heard a 16 

lot about today, in terms of transportation.  We’ve made a 17 

fairly strong commitment of a four-million-dollar 18 

investment, and we’ve made a commitment to actually expand 19 

the number of beds. 20 

   That’s all because we’re a community-21 
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based, not-for-profit organization.  We’re trying to do 1 

the right thing for the right reasons, and yet required to 2 

make the changes necessary to insure this remains 3 

sustainable and high-quality. 4 

   I know, when I think about my loved ones, 5 

who need behavioral health, who need mental health, who 6 

need substance abuse counseling, I want them to go to a 7 

facility that has the depth and breadth and the capability 8 

to care for them. 9 

   If I have to drive five or nine miles 10 

further away, that’s not a hard decision for me.  That’s 11 

the way we’ve thought about this thing.  So I just 12 

appreciate, again, the chance to express our thinking 13 

around what we’re trying to do, why we’re trying to do it, 14 

and, also, an understanding that the questions and the 15 

issues that are being raised at the hearing are vitally 16 

important for us to create an understanding of and do what 17 

we need to do to make sure that we continue to serve 18 

people.  Thank you. 19 

   (Whereupon, the public comment portion of 20 

the hearing commenced.)21 
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Greer, Leslie

From: Greci, Laurie
Sent: Friday, November 16, 2012 1:58 PM
To: ccapone@thocc.org; karen.goyette@hhchealth.org; klowry@clrp.org; susiern59

@aol.com
Cc: Greer, Leslie; Carney, Brian
Subject: 12-31775-CON Notice of Continuation of Public Hearing

Attached you will find a file containing the letter announcing the continuation date of the hearing for 
MidState Medical Center’s Certificate of Need application for the termination of inpatient behavioral 
health services.  The hearing has been schedule for December 6, 2012 at 4:00 p.m. at the Four 
Points by Sheraton in Meriden.  Paul Horton, M.D. will receive his copy of the file by facsimile. 
 
If you have any questions, please contact me. 
 
Regards, 
 

Laurie K. Greci 
 
Associate Research Analyst 
Department of Public Health 
Health Care Access 
 laurie.greci@ct.gov 
 860 418-7032 
 860 418-7053 
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Greer, Leslie

From: Greci, Laurie
Sent: Monday, November 19, 2012 10:53 AM
To: ccapone@thocc.org; karen.goyette@hhchealth.org; klowry@clrp.org; susiern59

@aol.com
Cc: Greer, Leslie; Carney, Brian
Subject: 12-31775-CON: MidState Medical Center Proposal to Terminate Inpatient Behavioral 

Health Services
Attachments: Continuation Notice for Hearing 31775 Revised.pdf

Attached to this email is a letter that corrects the time of the hearing to be held on December 6, 2012 
from 4:00 p.m. to 3:00 p.m.   
 
As always , please call me with any questions. 
 
Regards, 
Laurie 
 
Laurie K. Greci 
Associate Research Analyst 
Department of Public Health 
Health Care Access 
 laurie.greci@ct.gov 
 860 418-7032 
 860 418-7053 
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Greer, Leslie

From: Carney, Brian
Sent: Wednesday, November 21, 2012 9:16 AM
To: Greer, Leslie
Subject: FW: Docket # 12-31775-CON - Request for Status
Attachments: 31775 Intervenor Request.pdf

fyi 
 

From: Carney, Brian  
Sent: Tuesday, November 20, 2012 10:54 AM 
To: 'bdurdy@midstatemedical.org'; 'ccapone@thocc.org'; 'karen.goyette@hhchealth.org'; 'klowry@clrp.org'; 
'susiern59@aol.com'; 'phortonmd@aol.com' 
Cc: 'jfeldman@goodwin.com'; Riggott, Kaila; Hansted, Kevin; Greci, Laurie 
Subject: Docket # 12-31775-CON - Request for Status 
 
Applicants/Intervenors, 
 
Please see the attached petition for intervenor status. If you wish to respond to this request, please file by Friday, 
November 23, 2012, close of business. 
 
Thanks, 
Brian Carney 
 
 
Brian A. Carney, MBA 
Department of Public Health 
Office of Health Care Access 
410 Capitol Ave. 
Hartford, CT 06134-0308 
Phone: 860-418-7014 
Fax: 860-418-7053 
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Greer, Leslie

From: Carney, Brian
Sent: Wednesday, November 21, 2012 9:16 AM
To: Greer, Leslie
Subject: FW: Docket # 12-31775-CON - Request for Status

Leslie……..last, but certainly not least! 
 

From: Carney, Brian  
Sent: Wednesday, November 21, 2012 8:37 AM 
To: 'Susan Duclos' 
Cc: Hansted, Kevin; Riggott, Kaila; Greci, Laurie 
Subject: RE: Docket # 12-31775-CON - Request for Status 
 
Susan, 
 

1) No additional response is required – we have noted that you are strongly in favor of Ms. Barber’s intervenor 
status. 

2) Yes, we received your materials and they will be included in the table of record. 
3) No, you have already provided testimony as an intervenor at the November 7, 2012, hearing. However, you will 

be allowed to speak as a member of the public at the December 6, 2012, continuation. 
 
Sincerely, 
Brian Carney 
 
 

From: Susan Duclos [mailto:susiern59@aol.com]  
Sent: Tuesday, November 20, 2012 8:51 PM 
To: Carney, Brian 
Subject: Re: Docket # 12-31775-CON - Request for Status 
 
Brian 
I am strongly in favor of Ms Barber's intervenor status. How do I file to respond to her request? 
I am also hoping you received my faxed documents that I had stated in my pre‐trial letter that I had hoped to address at 
the last hearing. Due to time constraints I was unable to convey some very important information. 
It is my understanding that I would not be allowed partial intervenor status at this hearing: is that correct? I just want it 
to be clearly understood that MMC already has 4 "psych safe" rooms that were made into on‐call doctor rooms, and 2 
rooms that have been equipment rooms for the past year. MMC could immediately decompress the situation in our 
ER/ABU by utilizing these available beds. I also wanted to reiterate that  OHCA had suggested that MMC maintain an 8 
bed unit due to the great meed in the Meriden area, and obviously had no intention of doing so! 
Will I be allowed to speak as a private citizen if I am not allowed to be a partial intervenor at the next hearing? 
Thanks for answering these questions, as I am obviously a neophyte to this whole process. 
Susan Duclos 

 
On Nov 20, 2012, at 10:53 AM, "Carney, Brian" <Brian.Carney@ct.gov> wrote: 

Applicants/Intervenors, 
  



2

Please see the attached petition for intervenor status. If you wish to respond to this request, please file 
by Friday, November 23, 2012, close of business. 
  
Thanks, 
Brian Carney 
  
  
Brian A. Carney, MBA 
Department of Public Health 
Office of Health Care Access 
410 Capitol Ave. 
Hartford, CT 06134-0308 
Phone: 860-418-7014 
Fax: 860-418-7053 

<31775 Intervenor Request.pdf> 
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Greer, Leslie

From: Greci, Laurie
Sent: Wednesday, November 21, 2012 10:04 AM
To: phortonmd@aol.com
Cc: Greer, Leslie; Carney, Brian; Riggott, Kaila; Hansted, Kevin
Subject: OHCA CON Docket 12-31775-CON concerning the proposal of MidState Medical 

Center to Terminate Inpatient BH 

Importance: High

Dear Dr. Horton: 
 
            On November 20, 2012, OHCA received your faxed documents concerning the application of MidState Medical 
Center to terminate its inpatient behavioral health unit.  The fax contained a letter from you to Hearing Office Kevin 
Hansted and an article from the New Haven Register.   
 
            Please provide copies of the letter and article to the following applicants and designated intervenors.  Any 
documents that you provide concerning this application must be copied to each of the listed parties.  You may use either 
fax or email, but you do not need to use both.  
 
 

Applicant/Intervenor Name Email Fax Number 
MidState Medical Center Barbara Durdy bdurdy@midstatemedical.org (203) 694-7601 
Hospital of Central Connecticut Claudio Capone ccapone@thocc.org (860) 224-5740 
Hartford HealthCare Corp. Karen Goyette karen.goyette@hhchealth.org (860) 545-2127 
Self Susan Duclos, R.N. susiern59@aol.com N/A 
Connecticut Legal Rights Project  Kirk Lowry Klowry@clrp.org (203) 262- 5035 

 
As always, if you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact me. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Laurie K. Greci 
 
Associate Research Analyst 
Department of Public Health 
Health Care Access 
 laurie.greci@ct.gov 
 860 418-7032 
 860 418-7053 
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Greer, Leslie

From: Carney, Brian
Sent: Tuesday, December 04, 2012 11:01 AM
To: 'jfeldman@goodwin.com'; phortonmd@aol.com; 'execdir@rmhb2.org'; 

'bdurdy@midstatemedical.org'; 'ccapone@thocc.org'; 'karen.goyette@hhchealth.org'; 
'susiern59@aol.com'; 'Klowry@clrp.org'

Cc: Greer, Leslie; Riggott, Kaila; Hansted, Kevin
Subject: FW: MidState Medical Center 
Attachments: 31775-4.pdf

Please see the attached Prefiled Testimony from Ms. Kristie Barber; Executive Director, Regional Mental Health Board, 
Inc. 
 
Thanks, 
Brian Carney 
 

From: Greer, Leslie  
Sent: Tuesday, December 04, 2012 9:58 AM 
To: Greci, Laurie; Carney, Brian; Riggott, Kaila; Hansted, Kevin; Martone, Kim 
Subject: MidState Medical Center  
 
Prefile testimony from Kristie Barber. 
 

Leslie M. Greer 
CT Department of Public Health 
Office of Health Care Access  
410 Capitol Avenue, MS#13HCA 
Hartford, CT 06134 
Phone: (860) 418‐7013 
Fax: (860) 418‐7053 
Website: www.ct.gov/ohca 
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Greer, Leslie

From: Greer, Leslie
Sent: Thursday, December 20, 2012 1:17 PM
To: 'susiern59@aol.com'
Cc: Greci, Laurie; 'Carney, Brian'
Subject: MidState Medical Center DN: 12-31775-CON
Attachments: 31775.pdf

TrackingTracking: Recipient Delivery

'susiern59@aol.com'

Greci, Laurie Delivered: 12/20/2012 1:17 PM

'Carney, Brian' Delivered: 12/20/2012 1:17 PM

Ms. Duclos,  
Attached is a letter from OHCA stating the closing of public hearing for MidState Medical Center, The Hospital of Central 
Connecticut and Hartford HealthCare Corporation.  
 

Leslie M. Greer 
CT Department of Public Health 
Office of Health Care Access  
410 Capitol Avenue, MS#13HCA 
Hartford, CT 06134 
Phone: (860) 418‐7013 
Fax: (860) 418‐7053 
Website: www.ct.gov/ohca 
 ��������	
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Greer, Leslie

From: Greci, Laurie
Sent: Monday, April 08, 2013 3:29 PM
To: susiern59@aol.com
Cc: Greer, Leslie; Riggott, Kaila
Subject: Agreed Settlement for 12-31775-CON (MidState Medical Center's proposal to 

terminate inpatient behavioral health services)
Attachments: 31775 Agreed Settlement.pdf

Dear Ms. Duclos, 
 
Attached you will find the Agreed Settlement between the Department of Public Health, Office of 
Health Care Access and the Certificate of Need Applicants (MidState Medical Center, Hospital of 
Central Connecticut and Hartford HealthCare Corp.) 
 
If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Brian Carney or me. 
 
Regards, 
Laurie Greci 
 
Laurie K. Greci 
Associate Research Analyst 
Department of Public Health 
Health Care Access 
 laurie.greci@ct.gov 
 860 418-7032 
 860 418-7053 
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H3W Leadership Behaviors - A Commitment to Continuous Improvement 

1. Be In The Moment 
2. Be Authentic & Humanistic 
3. Volunteer Discretionary Effort Constantly 
4. Model High Performance – Desired Behaviors that Drive Desired Results 
5. Respect & Leverage Separate Realities 
6. Be Curious vs. Judgmental 
7. Look in the Mirror First – Be Accountable 
8. Have Courageous Conversations 
9. Provide Timely, Clear & Specific Performance Expectations & Feedback 
10. Teach, Coach & Mentor – Spend at Least Half of Your Time Developing Others 

  

Meeting Name: Community Advisory Group Date/Time: February 29, 2016 

Location:  Conference Call  Attendance: Jessica Collins, Chris Scully, Jessica Matyka,  Victor Incerti, 
Joan Masot 
Absent:, Mike Balkunas, MD, Gina Florenzano 
 
 

Minutes: Decisions / Next Steps  
Welcome & Review of Minutes: 
● minutes from the January meeting were approved 
 
Safety Story: Patient in the community that suffered from some major losses recently and was able to use services in 
community to avoid use of the Emergency Room and to avoid set backs in her recovery. Now running groups at out patient 
clinic to help others.  
 
Data Review 

• Chris shared the data from the month of January. The data reflects the following: 
• 16 patients were transferred from MidState Medical Center ED. No patients were transferred from the medical unit. 
• The average LOS in the ABU was 57.8 hours with outliers, 33 hours without the outliers. High patient acuity on 

inpatient unit decreasing opportunity to move patients because of closed rooms. 
• 75% of the ED patients were from Meriden  
• 81% of the patients were from our PSA – Primary Service Area  - Meriden Wallingford and Cheshire 
• 75% Meriden patients were transitioned back to Rushford. The few outliers were appropriately transitioned to private 

providers, ICARE bed and/or were referred to HOCC OP Services.   
• 100% of the patients transferred were offered transportation.  No one needed transportation. 
• Transportation- ask HOCC inpatient to look into visitors and remind that we have transportation if needed/wanted. 
 

Patient/Family Membership 
• Jess and Chris will connect prior to the next meeting to interview a potential participant. 
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H3W Leadership Behaviors - A Commitment to Continuous Improvement 

1. Be In The Moment 
2. Be Authentic & Humanistic 
3. Volunteer Discretionary Effort Constantly 
4. Model High Performance – Desired Behaviors that Drive Desired Results 
5. Respect & Leverage Separate Realities 
6. Be Curious vs. Judgmental 
7. Look in the Mirror First – Be Accountable 
8. Have Courageous Conversations 
9. Provide Timely, Clear & Specific Performance Expectations & Feedback 
10. Teach, Coach & Mentor – Spend at Least Half of Your Time Developing Others 

 Patient Experience Comments 
• Patient experience data from January reviewed opportunities including food warmth, spirutality groups and visiting 

hours. Noted that satisfaction with the RN staff is going well.  
• No comments in patient experience/satisfaction survey regarding transition from MMC to HOCC.  

 
Next meeting: March 2016, Date/Time TDB 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 Respectfully submitted by: 
 
 
 
Christine Scully 
 Regional Director, Behavioral Health 
Hartford Healthcare 
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Greer, Leslie

Subject: FW: MidState /HOCC CON 12-31775-CON
Attachments: CAG minutes 5 11 16.docx; april v2 data.xls

From: Scully, Christine [mailto:Christine.Scully@hhchealth.org]  
Sent: Tuesday, May 31, 2016 2:26 PM 
To: Martone, Kim 
Cc: Roberts, Karen 
Subject: RE: MidState /HOCC CON 12-31775-CON 
 
May minutes and April Data 
 

From: Scully, Christine  
Sent: Thursday, April 07, 2016 9:21 AM 
To: Martone, Kim 
Cc: Roberts, Karen 
Subject: RE: MidState /HOCC CON 12-31775-CON 
 
March minutes, feb data 
 

From: Martone, Kim [mailto:Kimberly.Martone@ct.gov]  
Sent: Tuesday, August 25, 2015 11:28 
To: Scully, Christine 
Cc: Roberts, Karen 
Subject: RE: MidState /HOCC CON 12-31775-CON 
 
Hi Chris, you can send them to me at the address below. 
 
Kim 
 
 
Kimberly R. Martone 
Director of Operations, Office of Health Care Access 
Connecticut Department of Public Health 
410 Capitol Avenue, MS #13 CMN, Hartford, Connecticut 06134 
Phone: 860‐418‐7029 Fax: 860‐418‐7053 
Email: Kimberly.Martone@ct.gov Website: www.ct.gov/ohca 
 

 
 
 
 

From: Scully, Christine [mailto:Christine.Scully@hhchealth.org]  
Sent: Tuesday, August 25, 2015 10:25 AM 



2

To: Martone, Kim 
Subject: MidState /HOCC CON 12-31775-CON 
 
Kim, 
Hi, I am the regional director for behavioral health for both MidState Medical Center and HOCC. As part of the CON for 
termination of psych services, the agreement calls for monthly meeting minutes sent to OCHA. We have held our first 
meeting and I am wondering who at OCHA should receive the minutes and the quarterly data and the email address of 
the representative. The requirement is a 2 week turn around so if you could send the identified member, I will send the 
minutes today. 
 
Thanks. Chris Scully 

 
This e‐mail message, including any attachments, is for the sole use of the intended recipient(s) and may contain confidential and 
privileged information. Any unauthorized review, use, disclosure, or distribution is prohibited. If you are not the intended recipient, or 
an employee or agent responsible for delivering the message to the intended recipient, please contact the sender by reply e‐mail and 
destroy all copies of the original message, including any attachments.  
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H3W Leadership Behaviors - A Commitment to Continuous Improvement 

1. Be In The Moment 
2. Be Authentic & Humanistic 
3. Volunteer Discretionary Effort Constantly 
4. Model High Performance – Desired Behaviors that Drive Desired Results 
5. Respect & Leverage Separate Realities 
6. Be Curious vs. Judgmental 
7. Look in the Mirror First – Be Accountable 
8. Have Courageous Conversations 
9. Provide Timely, Clear & Specific Performance Expectations & Feedback 
10. Teach, Coach & Mentor – Spend at Least Half of Your Time Developing Others 

  

Meeting Name: Community Advisory Group Date/Time: May 11, 2016 
 
 

 
 

Minutes: Decisions / Next Steps  
Welcome & Review of Minutes: April minutes approved  
Safety Story: Jess shared a story about Mother’s Day where a group of male patients along with one of the male nurses 
cooked a pancake breakfast for the rest of the unit. It was a nice day. 
 
Data Review 

 Chris shared the data from the month of April. The data reflects the following: 
 16 patients were transferred from MidState Medical Center ED. No patients were transferred from the medical unit. 
 The average LOS in the ABU was 23.5 hours which is an improvement from the prior month. Opportunities exist to 

improve patient flow when beds are available. 
 38% of the ED patients were from Meriden  
 50% of the patients were from our PSA – Primary Service Area  - Meriden Wallingford and Cheshire 
 50% Meriden patients were transitioned back to Rushford. The remaining patients were appropriately transitioned to 

private providers, inpatient rehab, and/or were referred to HOCC OP Services.   
 100% of the patients transferred were offered transportation.  No one needed transportation. 
 

Next meeting: June 2016, Date/Time TDB 
Respectfully submitted by: 
 
Christine Scully 
 Regional Director, Behavioral Health 

Hartford Healthcare 
 



Date otal ED Min DC Dispo Residence Offer Trnspt Accept Trnspt IP LOS OP Provider Level of Service Wait List
4/1/2016 608 home meriden y n 4 Rushford PHP + VNA n

4/3/2016 1680 current homeless na na 24 n

4/3/2016 2041 SNF meriden y n 14 Silver Springs SNF n

4/7/2016 1081 respite hartford na na 13 MCCA outpatient n

4/7/2016 1083 home wallingford na na 3 Rushford PHP n

4/7/2016 1149 home meriden y n 6 Rushford PHP + Rx n

4/10/2016 1357 home new haven na na 4 Private Tx Rx+ LCSW n

4/12/2016 491 home meriden y n 3 CHC Rx + LCSW n

4/12/2016 1628 home hartford na na 6 Rushford PHP n

4/14/2016 2555 shelter waterbury na na 4 Stay Well Cnt Rx y

4/15/2016 1484 home wallingford na na 5 Cedar St PHP + Rx n

4/15/2016 1263 home cromwell na na 11 Rushford PHP +Rx n

4/19/2016 1318 current homeless na na 9 n

4/19/2016 1419 current meriden y n 8 n

4/24/2016 2326 current portland na na 2 y

4/27/2016 1065 current meriden y n 1 n

avg mins 1409.25

avg hrs 23.5
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Greer, Leslie

From: Scully, Christine <Christine.Scully@hhchealth.org>
Sent: Monday, October 31, 2016 10:01 AM
To: User, OHCA
Subject: MidState /HOCC CON 12-31775-CON
Attachments: CAG 10 26 16.doc; CAG minutes 10 26  16.docx; Sept 2016 data.xls

Please see attached agenda, minutes and data in reference to the MidState/HOCC CON identified above. Thanks. Chris 

 
This e‐mail message, including any attachments, is for the sole use of the intended recipient(s) and may contain confidential and 
privileged information. Any unauthorized review, use, disclosure, or distribution is prohibited. If you are not the intended recipient, or 
an employee or agent responsible for delivering the message to the intended recipient, please contact the sender by reply e‐mail and 
destroy all copies of the original message, including any attachments.  



C:\Users\greerl\AppData\Local\Microsoft\Windows\Temporary Internet Files\Content.Outlook\TEVSYU3R\CAG 10 26 
16.doc 

 
 
 
 

The Hospital of Central Connecticut/MidState Medical Center 
Community Advisory Group 

October 26, 2016     2:30 – 3:00 PM 
Lecture Room 2 , HOCC 

 
 ITEM PERSON TIME DESIRED OUTCOMES 

1 

Call to Order 
 Welcome  
 Review of minutes 

 

Chris 2 
Introductions  
 

 2 
Patient Safety Story/Recognition 
 

Team 5  

4 

Data Review 
 Review patient transfers 
 Identify opportunities 

 

Chris 10 Share  September Data 

5 
Other/Open 

 LOS Goals ABU/EW3 
Members 10  

6  Plus/Delta  5  

7     
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H3W Leadership Behaviors - A Commitment to Continuous Improvement 

1. Be In The Moment 
2. Be Authentic & Humanistic 
3. Volunteer Discretionary Effort Constantly 
4. Model High Performance – Desired Behaviors that Drive Desired Results 
5. Respect & Leverage Separate Realities 
6. Be Curious vs. Judgmental 
7. Look in the Mirror First – Be Accountable 
8. Have Courageous Conversations 
9. Provide Timely, Clear & Specific Performance Expectations & Feedback 
10. Teach, Coach & Mentor – Spend at Least Half of Your Time Developing Others 

  

Meeting Name: Community Advisory Group Date/Time: October 26, 2016 
 
 

 
 

Minutes: Decisions / Next Steps  
Welcome & Review of Minutes: September minutes approved.  
 
Safety Story/Recognition: Dr Balkunas recognized Dr. Boffi and the team for providing support to a patient who had a 
cancer diagnosis and was previously unable to address both her diagnosis and her depression. Dr. Balkunas was recognized 
for his education in team meetings regarding medications for patients. Jess shared a story around a patient attempting to 
harm themselves with strings from pants. The patient was found treated and has no long term effect. We discussed the 
need for constant vigilance with patient belongings. 
 
Data Review 

 Chris shared the data from the month of September. The data reflects the following: 
 16 patients were transferred from MidState Medical Center ED. No patients were transferred from the medical unit. 
 The average LOS in the ABU was 39 hours which increased over prior month. Opportunities exist to improve patient 

flow when beds are available. 
 50% of the ED patients were from Meriden  
 75% of the patients were from our PSA – Primary Service Area  - Meriden, Wallingford and Cheshire 
 47% Meriden patients were transitioned back to Rushford. The remaining patients were appropriately transitioned to 

private providers, inpatient rehab, and/or were referred to HOCC OP Services.   
 100% of the patients transferred were offered transportation.  No one requested/required visitor transportation.  

 
LOS Goals for FY17 will include a focus on both the Inpatient Unit and the ABU. We discussed workflow regarding how both 
LMHA’s manage requests for state beds. The management team will work with the liaisons to facilitate communication 
around patient flow.  
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H3W Leadership Behaviors - A Commitment to Continuous Improvement 

1. Be In The Moment 
2. Be Authentic & Humanistic 
3. Volunteer Discretionary Effort Constantly 
4. Model High Performance – Desired Behaviors that Drive Desired Results 
5. Respect & Leverage Separate Realities 
6. Be Curious vs. Judgmental 
7. Look in the Mirror First – Be Accountable 
8. Have Courageous Conversations 
9. Provide Timely, Clear & Specific Performance Expectations & Feedback 
10. Teach, Coach & Mentor – Spend at Least Half of Your Time Developing Others 

 Next meeting: November 2016, Date/Time TDB 

 

 
Respectfully submitted by: 
Christine Scully 
 Regional Director, Behavioral Health 

Hartford Healthcare 
 



Date Total ED Mins DC Dispo Residence Offer Trnspt Accept Trnspt IP LOS
9/1/2016 3019 home Wallingford n 5

9/2/2016 1329 home Bristol n 4

9/3/2016 1677 home Meriden y n 10

9/3/2016 1465 respite Chesire n 31

9/4/2016 692 home (newHomeless n 4

9/6/2016 1275 home Wallingford n 6

9/6/2016 1125 home Meriden y n 6

9/12/2016 3908 home Wallingford n 3

9/12/2016 6049 CVH Meriden y n 0

9/12/2016 354 home Meriden y n 7

9/15/2016 7096 home New Britian n 4

9/15/2016 342 home Meriden y n 8

9/20/2016 532 home Meriden y n 3

9/23/2016 2917 home Meriden y n 7

9/26/2016 3057 home Wallingford n 8

9/27/2016 2469 home Meriden y n 7

Avg days: 7.0625

ave LOS 39 hours 8/16 Meriden patients = 50%

aLOS w/o CVH admission 35 hours 12/16 PSA admissions = 75%



OP Provider vel of Servi Wait List
Rushford PHP y

Bristol IOP n

Franciscan Rx y

Rushford Rx n

Rushford Rx n

Rushford SA IOP n

Rushford Rx n

private MD Rx y

transferred to CVH inpatient ‐  y

private MD & HOCC Meds + gron

Wheeler Rx y

private MD Rx n

Rushford Rx n

Rushford Rx n

private MD Rx y

HOCC counseling center Rx y

7/15 returned to Rushford 47%
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Greer, Leslie

From: Scully, Christine <Christine.Scully@hhchealth.org>
Sent: Monday, January 16, 2017 3:35 PM
To: User, OHCA
Subject: RE: MidState /HOCC CON 12-31775-CON
Attachments: CAG minutes 12 2016.docx; Dec CON.xls

December information 
 

From: Scully, Christine  
Sent: Monday, December 19, 2016 1:57 PM 
To: OHCA@ct.gov 
Cc: Scully, Christine 
Subject: RE: MidState /HOCC CON 12-31775-CON 
 
Please see attached agenda, minutes and data in reference to the MidState/HOCC CON identified above. Thanks. chris 
 

From: Scully, Christine  
Sent: Monday, October 31, 2016 10:01 AM 
To: 'OHCA@ct.gov' 
Subject: MidState /HOCC CON 12-31775-CON 
 
Please see attached agenda, minutes and data in reference to the MidState/HOCC CON identified above. Thanks. Chris 

 
This e‐mail message, including any attachments, is for the sole use of the intended recipient(s) and may contain confidential and 
privileged information. Any unauthorized review, use, disclosure, or distribution is prohibited. If you are not the intended recipient, or 
an employee or agent responsible for delivering the message to the intended recipient, please contact the sender by reply e‐mail and 
destroy all copies of the original message, including any attachments.  
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H3W Leadership Behaviors - A Commitment to Continuous Improvement 

1. Be In The Moment 
2. Be Authentic & Humanistic 
3. Volunteer Discretionary Effort Constantly 
4. Model High Performance – Desired Behaviors that Drive Desired Results 
5. Respect & Leverage Separate Realities 
6. Be Curious vs. Judgmental 
7. Look in the Mirror First – Be Accountable 
8. Have Courageous Conversations 
9. Provide Timely, Clear & Specific Performance Expectations & Feedback 
10. Teach, Coach & Mentor – Spend at Least Half of Your Time Developing Others 

  

Meeting Name: Community Advisory Group Date/Time: December Virtual Meeting 
 

 
 

Minutes: Decisions / Next Steps  
Welcome & Review of Minutes: Review of November minutes(approval by email) 
 
Safety Story/Recognition: Tabled until next meeting. 
 
Data Review 

 Chris shared the data from the month of November via email. The data reflects the following: 
 11 patients were transferred from MidState Medical Center ED. No patients were transferred from the medical unit. 
 The average LOS in the ABU was 43 hours which was higher than the previous month and included several outliers. 

Opportunities exist to improve patient flow when beds are available. 
 55% of the ED patients were from Meriden  
 64% of the patients were from our PSA – Primary Service Area  - Meriden, Wallingford and Cheshire 
 55% Meriden patients were transitioned back to Rushford. The remaining patients were appropriately transitioned to 

private providers, inpatient rehab, and/or were referred to HOCC OP Services.   
 100% of the patients transferred were offered transportation.  No one requested/required visitor transportation.  

 
Admission process to state beds, leadership from HOCC and CMHA met with Simi Whalen to understand the current 
process and any potential improvement opportunities regarding access to state beds. The meeting was productive and 
we will continue to contact Simi for assistance and/or updates regarding patient status. 
 

Next meeting: January 2017, Date/Time TBD 
Respectfully submitted by: 
Christine Scully 
 Regional Director, Behavioral Health 

Hartford Healthcare 
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H3W Leadership Behaviors - A Commitment to Continuous Improvement 

1. Be In The Moment 
2. Be Authentic & Humanistic 
3. Volunteer Discretionary Effort Constantly 
4. Model High Performance – Desired Behaviors that Drive Desired Results 
5. Respect & Leverage Separate Realities 
6. Be Curious vs. Judgmental 
7. Look in the Mirror First – Be Accountable 
8. Have Courageous Conversations 
9. Provide Timely, Clear & Specific Performance Expectations & Feedback 
10. Teach, Coach & Mentor – Spend at Least Half of Your Time Developing Others 

  



Date Total ED MinsDC Dispo Residence Offer TrnspAccept Trn IP LOS OP ProvideLevel of Se

12/3/2016 1597 home Meriden y n 3 Rushford  Rx

12/6/2016 1136 home  Waterbury n 7 Rushford  Rx

12/8/2016 1731 Meriden y n IP

12/8/2016 1855 home Meriden y n 15 Rushford  Rx

12/9/2016 1379 home Meriden y n 8 Rushford  Rx

12/13/2016 1770 Meriden y n IP

12/13/2016 1330 home  Meriden y n 9 Rushford  Rx

12/16/2016 370 home  Meriden y n 5 Rushford  Rx

12/19/2016 2785 Wallingford y n IP

12/21/2016 1573 home  Meriden y n 3 Rushford  Rx

12/23/2016 1519 Meriden y n IP

12/27/2016 869 home New York n 4 CHC NY Rx

17914

average 25 hours 75% of patients ‐ Meriden residence 100% offered transpor

83% of patients ‐ Primary Service Area 7/8 - 88% returned to R

4 remain IP



Wait List

n

n

rtation

Rushford
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